# SOME ANALYTICAL ISSUES FOR THE SELECTED COMPLEX FLUIDS MODELS

### by

## Cheng Yu

B.S., Donghua University, Shanghai, China, June 2002
M.S., Donghua University, Shanghai, China, March 2005
M.A., Indiana University-Bloomington, December 2009

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the Kenneth P. Dietrich Arts and Sciences in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

## **Doctor of Philosophy**

University of Pittsburgh
2013

## UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH KENNETH P. DIETRICH ARTS AND SCIENCES

This dissertation was presented

by

Cheng Yu

It was defended on

April 1, 2013

and approved by

Prof. Dehua Wang, Department of Mathematics.

Prof. Giovanni P. Galdi, Department of Mechanical Engineering and Materials Science.

Prof. Marta Lewicka, Department of Mathematics.

Prof. Huijiang Jiang, Department of Mathematics.

Prof. Noel J. Walkington, Department of Mathematics, Carnegie Mellon University.

Dissertation Director: Prof. Dehua Wang, Department of Mathematics.

Copyright © by Cheng Yu2013

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

After three years hard working in Pittsburgh, I am going to finish my graduate study. It would not have been possible without the kind support and help of many individuals and organizations. It is a good time to express my deep graduates to all of them who made my graduate study and dissertation successful.

First and foremost, I am truly and deeply indebted to my advisor, Prof. Dehua Wang, for his many invaluable guidance, discussions and suggestions, and constant support and encouragements throughout my Ph. D study. Without his help, I cannot complete this dissertation and finish the Ph. D study. It is very good for me to work with him in my early career. I deeply appreciate him.

I am grateful to my committee members Prof. Giovanni P. Galdi, Prof. Marta Lewicka, Prof. Huiqiang Jiang and Prof. Noel Walkington for their valuable time and effort for serving in the dissertation committee with many valuable comments. My sincere thanks go to Prof. Gui-Qiang Chen for providing me his insight on mathematics and his strong support.

I would like to acknowledge my friends Shiting Bao, Ming Chen, Jilong Hu, Xianpeng Hu, Guoqing Liu, Qing Liu, Zhen Qin, Lizhi Ruan, Antonio Suen, Muhu Wang, Yuqi Wu, Sheng Xiong, Xiang Xu, Song Yao, Matthias Youngs, Rongfang Zhang, and many many other friends in Pittsburgh, in Bloomington, in China, in US, for their helps and encouragements during my early career. Thanks go to all my teachers, in particular, Prof. Guozhu Gao in mathematics, and Prof. Quanming Li in philosophy.

I owe a great deal to the Mathematics Department and the University of Pittsburgh for providing me such a great place to learn, do and enjoy Mathematics.

I cannot close these acknowledgements without thanking to my parents for their constant encouragement, strong support and believe in me. Special thanks are to my wife, Qing Xu, for her encouragement, support, love, and much much more. Thanks Mia to be our daughter and bring us many many joy time.

## SOME ANALYTICAL ISSUES FOR THE SELECTED COMPLEX FLUIDS MODELS

Cheng Yu, PhD

University of Pittsburgh, 2013

In this dissertation, we study the selected models from complex fluids: compressible flow of liquid crystals and the incompressible fluid-particles flow. On the compressible flow of liquid crystals, we establish the global existence of renormalized weak solutions when  $\gamma > \frac{3}{2}$  through a three-level approximation, energy estimates, and weak convergence methods in the spirit of the so-called Lions-Feireisl method. On the incompressible fluid-particles flow, we establish the global existence of Leray weak solutions which was constructed by the Galerkin methods, fixed point arguments, and convergence analysis with the large initial data. The uniqueness was established by the classical theory of Stokes equations and a bootstrap argument in the two dimensional space.

**Keywords:** Global weak solutions, existence, uniqueness, liquid crystal, Navier-Stokes equations, Vlasov equation.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	IN'	FRODUCTION	1
	1.1	Compressible flow of liquid crystals	1
	1.2	Incompressible fluid-particles flow	3
	1.3	Density-dependent incompressible fluid-particle flow	5
2.0	CO	MPRESSIBLE FLOW OF LIQUID CRYSTALS	7
	2.1	Energy Estimates and Main Results	7
	2.2	The Solvability of the Direction Vector	11
	2.3	The Faedo-Galerkin Approximation Scheme	14
	2.4	Vanishing Viscosity Limit	20
		2.4.1 Uniform estimates of the density	20
		2.4.2 The vanishing viscosity limit passage	23
		2.4.3 The strong convergence of the density	24
	2.5	Passing to the Limit in the Artificial Pressure Term	30
		2.5.1 Better estimate of density	30
		2.5.2 The limit passage	33
		2.5.3 The strong convergence of density	35
3.0	IN	COMPRESSIBLE FLUID-PARTICLE FLOWS	38
	3.1	A Priori Estimates and Main Results	39
	3.2	The Existence of Weak Solutions	42
		3.2.1 Approximation Scheme	42
		3.2.2 Passing to the Limit as $m \to \infty$	47
		3.2.3 Passing the limit as $\lambda \to \infty$	52

	3.3	Uniqueness in The Two Dimensional Space	53		
		3.3.1 Regularity	54		
		3.3.2 Uniqueness of solutions	57		
4.0	DE	NSITY-DEPENDENT FLUID-PARTICLE FLOW	$\hat{5}2$		
	4.1	A Priori Estimates and Main Results	$\hat{5}2$		
	4.2	Existence of Global Weak Solutions	<u> </u> 67		
		4.2.1 Construction of approximation solutions	<u> 3</u> 7		
		4.2.2 Pass to the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$	76		
		4.2.3 Pass the limit as $\delta \to 0$	32		
BIF	BIBLIOGRAPHY				

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

In this dissertation, our interests include the rigorous mathematical study of fluid models derived from the Navier-Stokes theory. In particular, we have been working on the compressible flow of nematic liquid crystals and the incompressible fluid-particles flow. Understanding these is a fundamental challenge in both mathematics and science. Our principal goal is to develop new analytic methods to tackle the mathematical issues and to gain new physical insights into the above flows and related applications. More precisely, the focus of this dissertation includes:

- Renormalized weak solutions to the compressible flow of nematic liquid crystals.
- Leray weak solutions to the incompressible fluid-particles flow, including global existence in three dimensions, and uniqueness in two dimensions.

#### 1.1 COMPRESSIBLE FLOW OF LIQUID CRYSTALS

The various applications of liquid crystals motivate us to investigate the related mathematical problems. The motion of nematic liquid crystals is governed by the forced Navier-Stokes equations and a parabolic type equation.

The hydrodynamic equations for the three-dimensional flow of nematic liquid crystals ([10, 27, 34])has the following form:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0, \tag{1.1.1a}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla P(\rho) = \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div}\left(\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2}|\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}))I_3\right), \quad (1.1.1b)$$

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \theta(\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})). \tag{1.1.1c}$$

The system (1.1.1) is subject to the following initial-boundary conditions:

$$(\rho, \rho \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})|_{t=0} = (\rho_0(x), \mathbf{m}_0(x), \mathbf{d}_0(x)), \quad x \in \Omega, \tag{1.1.2}$$

and

$$\mathbf{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \quad \mathbf{d}|_{\partial\Omega} = \mathbf{d}_0(x),$$
 (1.1.3)

where

$$\rho_0 \in L^{\gamma}(\Omega), \quad \rho_0 \ge 0; \quad \mathbf{d}_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega) \cap H^1(\Omega);$$

$$\mathbf{m}_0 \in L^1(\Omega), \quad \mathbf{m}_0 = 0 \text{ if } \rho_0 = 0; \quad \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0|^2}{\rho_0} \in L^1(\Omega).$$

Here  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  is a smooth boundary domain,  $\rho \geq 0$  is the density of fluid,  $\mathbf{u} \in \mathbb{R}^3$  is the velocity of fluid,  $\mathbf{d} \in \mathbb{R}^3$  is the direction field for the averaged macroscopic molecular orientations, and  $P = a\rho^{\gamma}$  is the pressure with constants a > 0 and  $\gamma \geq 1$ . The constants  $\mu > 0$ ,  $\lambda > 0$ ,  $\theta > 0$  denote the viscosity, the competition between kinetic energy and potential energy, and the microscopic elastic relation time for the molecular orientation field, respectively. The notation  $\otimes$  denotes the Kronecker tensor product,  $I_3$  is the  $3 \times 3$  identity matrix, and  $\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}$  denotes the  $3 \times 3$  matrix whose ij-th entry is  $< \partial_{x_i} \mathbf{d}, \partial_{x_j} \mathbf{d} >$ . The penalty function  $f(\mathbf{d})$  is the vector-valued smooth function and has the following form:

$$f(\mathbf{d}) = \nabla_{\mathbf{d}} F(\mathbf{d}),$$

where the scalar function  $F(\mathbf{d})$  denotes the bulk part of the elastic energy. Typically, we choose  $F(\mathbf{d})$  as the Ginzburg-Landau penalization thus yielding the penalty function  $f(\mathbf{d})$  as:

$$F(\mathbf{d}) = \frac{1}{4\sigma_0^2}(|\mathbf{d}|^2 - 1)^2, \quad f(\mathbf{d}) = \frac{1}{2\sigma_0^2}(|\mathbf{d}|^2 - 1)\mathbf{d},$$

where  $\sigma_0 > 0$  is a constant. We refer the readers to [7, 10, 16, 27, 33, 34] for more mathematical models and physical background of liquid crystals.

The first objective of this dissertation is to establish the existence of global weak solutions to (1.1.1)-(1.1.3). There have been extensive mathematical results on the incompressible flows of liquid crystals, for example, the existence of global weak solutions with large data, the global existence of strong solutions, and the partial regularity of the weak solutions similar to the

classical theorem of Caffarelli-Kohn-Nirenberg [5], see [30, 34, 35, 36, 37, 51] and the references cited therein. The existence of weak solutions to the density-dependent incompressible flow of liquid crystals was proved in [32]. The three dimensional compressible flow (1.1.1)-(1.1.3) of liquid crystals is much more complicated and difficult to establish the global existence due to strong nonlinearity. In the one-dimensional case the global existence of smooth and weak solutions to the compressible flow of liquid crystals was obtained in [11].

When the direction field  $\mathbf{d}$  is absent in the system (1.1.1), the system reduces to the compressible Navier-Stokes equations. For the multidimensional compressible Navier-Stokes equations, Lions in [39] proved the global existence of finite energy weak solutions for  $\gamma > 9/5$  by pioneering the concept of renormalized solutions to overcome the difficulties of large oscillations, and then Feireisl, et al, in [21, 18, 19] developed this method and extended the existence results to  $\gamma > 3/2$ . We shall study the initial-boundary value problem (1.1.1)-(1.1.3) for liquid crystals with large initial data in certain functional spaces with  $\gamma > 3/2$ . To achieve our goal, We shall employ a three-level approximation scheme similar to that in [21, 18] to prove the global existence, which consists of Faedo-Galerkin approximation, artificial viscosity, and artificial pressure. Then, in sprite of the work of [18], we prove that the uniform estimate of the density  $\rho^{\gamma+\alpha}$  in  $L^1$  for some  $\alpha > 0$  guarantees the vanishing of artificial pressure and the strong compactness of the density. We adopt the methods of Lions and Feireisl in [21, 18, 36] to build the weak continuity of the effective viscous flux for the compressible flow of liquid crystals similar to that for compressible Navier-Stokes equations to remove the difficulty of possible large oscillation of the density. To obtain the related estimates on effective viscous flux, we need to establish some estimates to deal with the direction field and its coupling and interaction with the fluid variables.

#### 1.2 INCOMPRESSIBLE FLUID-PARTICLES FLOW

On physical grounds, the motivation of our study of the incompressible fluid-particle flow is of primary importance in the modeling of sprays. There are many relevant applications, such as combustion theory, pollutant transport, and many more. The flow of the continuous phase is modeled by the forced Navier-Stokes equations, and the flow of the particles is governed by the

kinetic equation. The fluid-particle interactions are described by a friction force exerted from the fluid onto the particles.

The second objective of this dissertation is to establish the global existence of weak solutions for the following partial differential equations, namely Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations:

$$\mathbf{u}_{t} + (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla)\mathbf{u} + \nabla p - \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v},$$

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0,$$

$$f_{t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}} ((\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f) = 0,$$

$$(1.2.1)$$

in  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \times (0,T)$ , where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is a bounded domain, d=2,3, **u** is the velocity of the fluid, and p is the pressure. Without loss of generality, we take kinematic viscosity of fluid  $\mu=1$  throughout the paper. The distribution function  $f(t,x,\mathbf{v})$  depends on the time  $t\in[0,T]$ , the physical position  $x\in\Omega$ , and the velocity of particle  $\mathbf{v}\in\mathbb{R}^d$ . The notation  $f(t,x,\mathbf{v})\,d\mathbf{v}$  is the number of particles enclosed at  $t\geq 0$  and location  $x\in\Omega$  in the volume element  $d\mathbf{v}$ .

The system is completed by the initial data

$$\mathbf{u}(0,x) = \mathbf{u}_0(x), \quad f(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f_0(x,\mathbf{v}),$$
 (1.2.2)

and with the following boundary conditions:

$$\mathbf{u} = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \quad \text{and} \quad f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*) \text{ for } x \in \partial\Omega, \ \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$$
 (1.2.3)

where  $\mathbf{v}^* = \mathbf{v} - 2(\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x))\nu(x)$  is the specular velocity,  $\nu(x)$  is the outward normal to  $\Omega$ .

In general, the mathematical analysis of fluid-particle flow is challenging because the distribution function f depends on more variables than the fluid density  $\rho$  and velocity  $\mathbf{u}$ . The rigorous mathematical study to such coupled systems is far from being complete but recently has received much attention. The global existence of weak solutions to Stokes-Vlasov system with boundary was established in 1990s, see [26]. The existence theorem for weak solutions has been extended to Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations within a periodic domain in [4]. The global existence of smooth solutions for Navier-Stokes-Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equations with small data was proved in [23]. More Recently, the existence of global weak solutions of Navier-Stokes-Vlasov-Poisson system with corresponding boundary value problem was established in [1]. Meanwhile, there are many

works in the direction of hydrodynamic limits, we refer the reader to [6, 24, 25, 46]. In works [6, 24, 25, 46], the authors used some scaling issues and convergence methods to investigate the hydrodynamic limits. A key idea in [24, 25] is to control the dissipation rate of a certain free energy associated with the whole space. For the compressible version, local strong solutions of Euler-Vlasov equations was established in [2]. Global existence of weak solutions for compressible Navier-Stokes equations coupled to Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equations was established in [45].

In Section 3, we shall establish the global existence of weak solutions to the initial-boundary value problem (1.2.1)-(1.2.3) for Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations with large data in three dimensional space. To this end, we construct a new approximation scheme motivated by the works of [13, 44, 45]. The key idea of this approximation is to control the modified force term of regularized Navier-Stokes equations. The existence and uniqueness of the modified Vlasov equation is classically obtained, for example, see [3, 12, 26]. The controls of  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f d\mathbf{v}$  and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbf{v} f d\mathbf{v}$  ensure that the modified Navier-Stokes equations could be solved. The compactness properties of the system will allow us to pass the limit to recover the original system. We shall also establish the uniqueness of the weak solutions in the two dimensional space.

#### 1.3 DENSITY-DEPENDENT INCOMPRESSIBLE FLUID-PARTICLE FLOW

Now, let us move to the Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations for particles dispersed in a density-dependent incompressible viscous fluid:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0, \tag{1.3.1}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla p - \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} m_p F f d\mathbf{v}, \qquad (1.3.2)$$

$$\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0, \tag{1.3.3}$$

$$f_t + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(Ff) = 0,$$
 (1.3.4)

for  $(x, \mathbf{v}, t)$  in  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3 \times (0, \infty)$ , where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  is a bounded domain,  $\rho$  is the density of the fluid,  $\mathbf{u}$  is the velocity of the fluid, p is the pressure,  $\mu$  is kinematic viscosity of fluid. The density distribution function  $f(t, x, \mathbf{v})$  of particles depends on the time  $t \in [0, T]$ , the physical position  $x \in \Omega$  and the velocity of particle  $\mathbf{v} \in \mathbb{R}^3$ . In (1.3.2),  $m_p$  is the mass of the particle and F is the drag force. The interaction of the fluid and particles is through the drag force exerted by the fluid onto the particles. Typically, the drag force F depends on the relative velocity  $\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}$  and on the density of fluid  $\rho$  (e.g. [46]), such as

$$F = F_0 \rho(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}),\tag{1.3.5}$$

where  $F_0$  is a positive constant. Without loss of generality we take  $\mu = F_0 = m_p = 1$  throughout the paper.

The final objective is to establish the global existence of weak solutions to the initial-boundary value problem for the system (1.3.1)-(1.3.5) subject to the following initial data:

$$\rho|_{t=0} = \rho_0(\mathbf{x}) > 0, \quad \mathbf{x} \in \Omega, \tag{1.3.6}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})|_{t=0} = \mathbf{m}_0(x), \quad \mathbf{x} \in \Omega, \tag{1.3.7}$$

$$f|_{t=0} = f_0(x, \mathbf{v}), \quad \mathbf{x} \in \Omega, \quad \mathbf{v} \in \mathbb{R}^N,$$
 (1.3.8)

and the following boundary conditions:

$$\mathbf{u}(t,x) = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$
  

$$f(t,x,\mathbf{v}) = f(t,x,\mathbf{v}^*) \text{ for } x \in \partial\Omega, \ \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0,$$
(1.3.9)

where

$$\mathbf{v}^* = \mathbf{v} - 2(\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x))\nu(x)$$

is the specular velocity, and  $\nu(x)$  is the outward normal vector to  $\Omega$ . When the drag force is assumed independent on density in (1.3.5), hydrodynamic limits and the global existence of weak solutions to the Navier-Stokes and Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equations were studied in [24, 25, 45, 46]. When the drag force depends on the density as in (1.3.5), a relaxation of the kinetic regime toward a hydrodynamic regime with velocity  $\mathbf{u}$  on the vacuum  $\{\rho = 0\}$  can not be excepted. It is difficult to establish a priori lower estimates on the density from the mathematics view point.

#### 2.0 COMPRESSIBLE FLOW OF LIQUID CRYSTALS

The global existence of weak solutions with large initial data to the compressible flows is always a basic and interesting problem of the mathematical study. The goal of this chapter is to study the global existence of weak solutions to the three dimensional compressible flow of liquid crystals with bounded domain.

The remaining part of this chapter is organized as follows. In Section 2.1, after deduce the basic energy law, we state the main existence result of this chapter. In the following Sections, we use the three-level approximations, namely Faedo-Galerkin, vanishing viscosity, and artificial pressure, respectively, to prove our main result.

#### 2.1 ENERGY ESTIMATES AND MAIN RESULTS

In this section, we derive some basic energy estimates for the initial-boundary problem (1.1.1)-(1.1.3), introduce the notion of finite energy weak solutions in the spirit of Feireisl [21, 18], and state the main results.

Without loss of generality, we take  $\theta = a = 1$ . First we formally derive the energy equality and some a priori estimates, which will play a very important role in our paper. Multiplying (1.1.1b) by  $\mathbf{u}$ , integrating over  $\Omega$ , and using the boundary condition (1.1.3), we obtain

$$\partial_t \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 + \frac{\rho^{\gamma}}{\gamma - 1} \right) dx + \mu \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx$$
$$= -\lambda \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{div} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d})) I_3 \right) \mathbf{u} dx.$$

Using the equality

$$\operatorname{div}(\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}) = \nabla (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2) + (\nabla \mathbf{d})^{\top} \cdot \Delta \mathbf{d},$$

we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \operatorname{div} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \left( \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_3 \right) \mathbf{u} dx$$
$$= \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d})^{\top} \cdot \Delta \mathbf{d} \cdot \mathbf{u} dx - \int_{\Omega} \nabla_{\mathbf{d}} F(\mathbf{d}) \mathbf{u} dx.$$

Hence, we obtain

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} + \frac{\rho^{\gamma}}{\gamma - 1} \right) dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx$$

$$= -\lambda \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d})^{\top} \cdot \Delta \mathbf{d} \cdot \mathbf{u} dx + \lambda \int_{\Omega} \nabla_{\mathbf{d}} F(\mathbf{d}) \mathbf{u} dx.$$
(2.1.1)

Multiplying by  $\lambda(\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}))$  on the both sides of (1.1.1c) and integrating over  $\Omega$ , we get

$$-\partial_t \int_{\Omega} \lambda \frac{|\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2}{2} dx - \partial_t \int_{\Omega} \lambda F(\mathbf{d}) dx - \int_{\Omega} \lambda \nabla_{\mathbf{d}} F(\mathbf{d}) \mathbf{u} dx + \lambda \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d})^{\top} \cdot \Delta \mathbf{d} \cdot \mathbf{u} dx$$
$$= \lambda \int_{\Omega} |\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})|^2 dx.$$

Then, from (2.1.1), we have the following energy equality to the system (1.1.1),

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} + \frac{\rho^{\gamma}}{\gamma - 1} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + \lambda F(\mathbf{d}) \right) dx$$

$$+ \int_{\Omega} \left( \mu |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \lambda |\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})|^{2} \right) dx$$

$$= 0.$$
(2.1.2)

Set

$$E(t) = \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 + \frac{\rho^{\gamma}}{\gamma - 1} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + \lambda F(\mathbf{d}) \right) (t, x) dx,$$

and assume that  $E(0) < \infty$ . From (2.1.2), we have the following a priori estimates:

$$\rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 \in L^{\infty}([0,T];L^1(\Omega));$$

$$\rho \in L^{\infty}([0,T];L^{\gamma}(\Omega));$$

$$\nabla \mathbf{d} \in L^{\infty}([0,T];L^2(\Omega));$$

$$F(\mathbf{d}) \in L^{\infty}([0,T];L^1(\Omega));$$

$$\nabla \mathbf{u} \in L^2([0,T]; L^2(\Omega));$$

and also

$$\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}) \in L^2([0, T]; L^2(\Omega)).$$
 (2.1.3)

Although the above estimates will play very important roles in proving of our main existence theorem, they cannot provide sufficient regularity for the direction field  $\mathbf{d}$  to control the strongly nonlinear terms containing  $\nabla \mathbf{d}$ .

Remark 2.1.1. We infer from Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality that

$$\|\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{10}} \leq C\|\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{6}}^{\frac{4}{5}} \|\Delta\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}}^{\frac{1}{5}} + C\|\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{6}} \leq C\|\mathbf{d}\|_{H^{1}}^{\frac{4}{5}} \|\Delta\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}}^{\frac{1}{5}} + C\|\mathbf{d}\|_{H^{1}},$$
$$\|\nabla\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{\frac{10}{3}}} \leq C\|\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}}^{\frac{2}{5}} \|\Delta\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}}^{\frac{3}{5}} + C\|\nabla\mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}}.$$

Using  $\mathbf{d} \in L^{\infty}(0,T;H^1(\Omega))$  and  $\Delta \mathbf{d} \in L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))$ , we will have

$$\mathbf{d} \in L^{10}(0, T; \Omega)$$
 and  $\Delta \mathbf{d} \in L^{\frac{10}{3}}(0, T; \Omega)$ .

Through our paper, we will use C to denote a generic positive constant,  $\mathcal{D}$  to denote  $C_0^{\infty}$ , and  $\mathcal{D}'$  to denote the sense of distributions. To introduce the finite energy weak solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$ , we also need to take a differentiable function b, and multiply (1.1.1a) by  $b'(\rho)$  to get the renormalized form:

$$b(\rho)_t + \operatorname{div}(b(\rho)\mathbf{u}) + (b'(\rho)\rho - b(\rho))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0.$$
(2.1.4)

We define the finite energy weak solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  to the initial-boundary value problem (1.1.1)-(1.1.3) in the following sense: for any T > 0,

• 
$$\rho \ge 0$$
,  $\rho \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; L^{\gamma}(\Omega))$ ,  $\mathbf{u} \in L^{2}([0,T]; W_{0}^{1,2}(\Omega))$ ,

$$\mathbf{d} \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega) \cap L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega)) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^2(\Omega)),$$

with  $(\rho, \rho \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})(0, x) = (\rho_0(x), \mathbf{m}_0(x), \mathbf{d}_0(x))$  for  $x \in \Omega$ ;

• The equations (1.1.1) hold in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\Omega)$ , and (1.1.1a) holds in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^3)$  provided  $\rho$ , **u** are prolonged to be zero on  $\mathbb{R}^3\setminus\Omega$ ;

• (2.1.4) holds in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\Omega)$ , for any  $b\in C^1(\mathbb{R}^+)$  such that

$$b'(z) = 0 \text{ for all } z \in \mathbb{R}^+ \text{ large enough, say } z \ge M,$$
 (2.1.5)

where the constant M may vary for different function b;

• The energy inequality

$$E(t) + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \left( \mu |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \lambda |\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})|^2 \right) dx ds \le E(0)$$

holds for almost every  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Remark 2.1.2. It's possible to deduce that (2.1.4) will hold for any  $b \in C^1(0,\infty) \cap C[0,\infty)$  satisfying the following conditions

$$|b'(z)| \le c(z^{\alpha} + z^{\frac{\gamma}{2}})$$
 for all  $z > 0$  and a certain  $\alpha \in (0, \frac{\gamma}{2})$  (2.1.6)

provided  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  is a finite energy weak solution in the sense of the above definition (see details in [18]).

Now, our main result on the existence of finite energy weak solutions reads as follows:

**Theorem 2.1.1.** Assume that  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  is a bounded domain of the class  $C^{2+\nu}$ ,  $\nu > 0$ , and  $\gamma > \frac{3}{2}$ . then for any given T > 0 the initial-boundary value problem (1.1.1)-(1.1.3) has a finite weak energy solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  on  $(0, T) \times \Omega$ .

The proof of Theorem 2.1.1 is based on the following approximation scheme:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = \varepsilon \Delta \rho, \tag{2.1.7a}$$

 $(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla P(\rho) + \delta \nabla \rho^{\beta} + \varepsilon \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \rho$ 

$$= \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \left( \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_3 \right), \tag{2.1.7b}$$

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}), \tag{2.1.7c}$$

with appropriate initial-boundary conditions. Following the approach of Feireisl [21, 18], we shall obtain the solution of (1.1.1) when  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and  $\delta \to 0$  in (2.1.7). We can solve equation (2.1.7a) provided **u** is given. Indeed, we can obtain the existence by using classical theory of parabolic

equation and overcome the difficulty of vacuum. Next we can also solve equation (2.1.7c) when  $\mathbf{u}$  is fixed. By a direct application of the Schauder fixed point theorem, we can establish the local existence of  $\mathbf{u}$ , and then extend this local solution to the whole time interval. Note that the addition of the extra term  $\varepsilon \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \rho$  is necessary for keeping the energy conservation. The last step is to let  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and  $\delta \to 0$  to recover the original system. We remark that the strongly nonlinear terms containing  $\nabla \mathbf{d}$  can be controlled by the sufficiently strong estimate about  $\nabla \mathbf{d}$  obtained from the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality. In order to control the possible oscillations of the density  $\rho$ , we adopt the methods in Lions [39] and Feireisl [21, 18] which is based on the celebrated weak continuity of the effective viscous flux  $P - \mu \text{div} \mathbf{u}$ . We refer the readers to Lions [39], Feireisl [21, 18], and Hu-Wang [29] for discussions on the effective viscous flux.

#### 2.2 THE SOLVABILITY OF THE DIRECTION VECTOR

To solve the approximation system (2.1.7) by the Faedo-Galerkin method, we need to show that the following system can be uniquely solved in terms of  $\mathbf{u}$ :

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}), \tag{2.2.1a}$$

$$\mathbf{d}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{d}_0, \quad \mathbf{d}|_{\partial\Omega} = \mathbf{d}_0, \tag{2.2.1b}$$

which can be achieved by the two lemmas below.

**Lemma 2.2.1.** If  $\mathbf{u} \in C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^3))$ , then there exists at most one function

$$\mathbf{d} \in L^2(0,T; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega))$$

which solves (2.2.1) in the weak sense on  $\Omega \times (0,T)$ , and satisfies the initial and boundary conditions in the sense of traces.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathbf{d}_1, \mathbf{d}_2$  be two solutions of (2.2.1) with the same data, then we have

$$(\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2)_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla(\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2) = \Delta(\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2) - (f(\mathbf{d}_1) - f(\mathbf{d}_2)). \tag{2.2.2}$$

Multiplying (2.2.2) by  $\Delta(\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2)$ , integrating it over  $\Omega$ , and using integration by parts and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we obtain

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})|^{2} dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})|^{2} dx$$

$$= 2 \int_{\Omega} (\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2}))^{\top} \cdot (\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})) \cdot \mathbf{u} dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} (f(\mathbf{d}_{1}) - f(\mathbf{d}_{2}))(\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})) dx$$

$$\leq C \int_{\Omega} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{1} - \mathbf{d}_{2})|^{2} dx,$$

where we used the fact that f is smooth, then

$$\partial_t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla (\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2)|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |\Delta (\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2)|^2 dx \le C \int_{\Omega} |\nabla (\mathbf{d}_1 - \mathbf{d}_2)|^2 dx, \tag{2.2.3}$$

and Lemma 2.2.1 follows from Grönwall's inequality, and the above inequality.

**Lemma 2.2.2.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be a bounded domain of class  $C^{2+\nu}$ ,  $\nu > 0$ . Assume that  $\mathbf{u} \in C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^3))$  is a given velocity field. Then the solution operator

$$\mathbf{u} \longmapsto \mathbf{d}[\mathbf{u}]$$

assigns to  $\mathbf{u} \in C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^3))$  the unique solution  $\mathbf{d}$  of (2.2.1). Moreover, the operator  $\mathbf{u} \longmapsto \mathbf{d}[\mathbf{u}]$  maps bounded sets in  $C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^3))$  into bounded subsets of

$$Y := L^2([0,T]; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega)),$$

and the mapping

$$\mathbf{u} \in C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^3)) \longmapsto \mathbf{d} \in Y$$

is continuous on any bounded subsets of  $C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^3))$ .

Proof. The uniqueness of the solution to (2.2.1) is a consequence of Lemma 2.2.2, and the existence of a solution can be guaranteed by the standard parabolic equation theory. By (2.2.3), we can conclude that the solution operator  $\mathbf{u} \longmapsto \mathbf{d}(\mathbf{u})$  maps bounded sets in  $C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^3))$  into bounded subsets of the set Y. Our next step is to show that the solution operator is continuous from any bounded subset of  $C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}))$  to Y. Let  $\{\mathbf{u}_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$  be a bounded sequence in  $C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}))$ , that is to say,  $\mathbf{u}_n \in B(0,R) \subset C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}))$  for some R > 0, and

$$\mathbf{u}_n \to \mathbf{u} \text{ in } C([0,T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega})) \quad \text{ as } n \to \infty.$$

Here, we denote  $\mathbf{d}[\mathbf{u}] = \mathbf{d}$ , and  $\mathbf{d}[\mathbf{u}_n] = \mathbf{d}_n$ , so we have

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx 
= \int_{\Omega} (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \mathbf{u}_{n} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{n}) (\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})) dx + \int_{\Omega} (f(\mathbf{d}) - f(\mathbf{d}_{n})) \cdot (\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})) dx 
\leq \int_{\Omega} (|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{u}_{n}| \cdot |\nabla \mathbf{d}| + |\mathbf{u}_{n}| |\nabla(\mathbf{d} - \mathbf{d}_{n})|) |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})| dx + C \int_{\Omega} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx 
\leq ||\mathbf{u}_{n} - \mathbf{u}||_{L^{\infty}} ||\nabla \mathbf{d}||_{L^{2}}^{2} + C ||\nabla(\mathbf{d} - \mathbf{d}_{n})||_{L^{2}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx 
\leq C ||\mathbf{u}_{n} - \mathbf{u}||_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{1}{2} ||\nabla(\mathbf{d} - \mathbf{d}_{n})||_{L^{2}}^{2},$$
(2.2.4)

where we used facts that  $\mathbf{d}_n$  is bounded in Y and f is smooth. This implies that

$$\frac{1}{2}\partial_t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_n - \mathbf{d})|^2 dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_n - \mathbf{d})|^2 dx$$

$$\leq C \|\mathbf{u}_n - \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{\infty}} + C \|\nabla(\mathbf{d}_n - \mathbf{d})\|_{L^2}^2.$$
(2.2.5)

Integrating (2.2.5) over time  $t \in (0, T)$ , and then taking the upper limit over n on the both sides, we get, noting that  $\mathbf{u}_n \to \mathbf{u}$  in  $C([0, T]; C_0^2(\bar{\Omega}); \mathbb{R}^3)$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2} \lim_{n} \sup \int_{\Omega} |\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx + \frac{1}{2} \lim_{n} \sup \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx dt$$

$$\leq C \lim_{n} \sup \int_{0}^{T} \|\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})\|_{L^{2}}^{2} dt$$

$$\leq C \int_{0}^{T} \lim_{n} \sup \|\nabla(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})\|_{L^{2}}^{2} dt,$$
(2.2.6)

thus, using Grönwall's inequality to (2.2.6) and noting that  $\mathbf{d}_n$ ,  $\mathbf{d}$  share the same initial data, we have

$$\lim_{n} \sup \int_{\Omega} |\nabla (\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx = 0,$$

which means, from (2.2.6) again,

$$\lim_{n} \sup \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\Delta(\mathbf{d}_{n} - \mathbf{d})|^{2} dx dt = 0.$$

Thus, we obtain

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d}$$
 in  $Y$ .

This completes the proof of the continuity of the solution operator.

#### 2.3 THE FAEDO-GALERKIN APPROXIMATION SCHEME

In this section, we establish the existence of solution to the following approximation scheme:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = \varepsilon \Delta \rho, \tag{2.3.1a}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla P(\rho) + \delta \nabla \rho^{\beta} + \varepsilon \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \rho$$

$$= \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \left( \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_3 \right), \tag{2.3.1b}$$

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}), \tag{2.3.1c}$$

with boundary conditions

$$\nabla \rho \cdot \nu|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \tag{2.3.2a}$$

$$\mathbf{d}|_{\partial\Omega} = \mathbf{d}_0,\tag{2.3.2b}$$

$$\mathbf{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \tag{2.3.2c}$$

together with modified initial data

$$\rho|_{t=0} = \rho_{0,\delta}(x), \tag{2.3.3a}$$

$$\rho \mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{m}_{0,\delta}(x), \tag{2.3.3b}$$

$$\mathbf{d}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{d}_0(x). \tag{2.3.3c}$$

Here the initial data  $\rho_{0,\delta}(x) \in C^3(\overline{\Omega})$  satisfies the following conditions:

$$0 < \delta \le \rho_{0,\delta}(x) \le \delta^{-\frac{1}{2\beta}},\tag{2.3.4}$$

and

$$\rho_{0,\delta}(x) \to \rho_0 \text{ in } L^{\gamma}(\Omega), \quad |\{\rho_{0,\delta} < \rho_0\}| \to 0 \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0.$$
 (2.3.5)

Moreover,

$$\mathbf{m}_{0,\delta}(x) = \begin{cases} \mathbf{m}_0 & \text{if } \rho_{0,\delta}(x) \ge \rho_0(x), \\ 0 & \text{if } \rho_{0,\delta}(x) < \rho_0(x). \end{cases}$$
 (2.3.6)

The density  $\rho = \rho[\mathbf{u}]$  is determined uniquely as the solution of the following Neumann initial-boundary value problem (see Lemmas 2.1 and 2.2 of [18]):

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = \varepsilon \Delta \rho, \tag{2.3.7a}$$

$$\nabla \rho \cdot \nu|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \tag{2.3.7b}$$

$$\rho|_{t=0} = \rho_{0,\delta}(x), \tag{2.3.7c}$$

To solve (2.3.1b) by a modified Faedo-Galerkin method, we need to introduce the finitedimensional space endowed with the  $L^2$  Hilbert space structure:

$$X_n = span(\eta_i)_{i=1}^n, \quad n \in \{1, 2, 3, \dots\},$$

where the linearly independent functions  $\eta_i \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)^3$ , i = 1, 2, ..., form a dense subset in  $C_0^2(\overline{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^3)$ . The approximate solution  $\mathbf{u}_n$  should be given by the following form:

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho \mathbf{u}_{n}(\tau) \cdot \eta dx - \int_{\Omega} m_{0,\delta} \cdot \eta dx$$

$$= \int_{0}^{\tau} \int_{\Omega} \left( (\mu \Delta \mathbf{u}_{n} - \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}_{n} \otimes \mathbf{u}_{n})) - \nabla(\rho^{\gamma} + \delta \rho^{\beta}) - \varepsilon \nabla \rho \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_{n} \right) \cdot \eta dx dt$$

$$- \int_{0}^{\tau} \int_{\Omega} \lambda \operatorname{div}(\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d})) I_{3}) \cdot \eta dx dt$$
(2.3.8)

for any  $t \in [0, T]$  and any  $\eta \in X_n$ , where  $\varepsilon, \delta, \beta$  are fixed. Due to Lemmas 2.1 and 2.2 of [18] and our Lemmas 2.2.1 and 2.2.2, the problem (2.2.1), (2.3.7) and (2.3.8) can be solved at least on a short time interval  $(0, T_n)$  with  $T_n \leq T$  by a standard fixed point theorem on the Banach space  $C([0, T], X_n)$ . We refer the readers to [18] for more details. Thus we obtain a local solution  $(\rho_n, \mathbf{u}_n, \mathbf{d}_n)$  in time.

To obtain uniform bounds on  $\mathbf{u}_n$ , we derive an energy inequality similar to (2.1.2) as follows. Taking  $\eta = \mathbf{u}_n(t,x)$  with fixed t in (2.3.1) and repeating the procedure for a priori estimates in Section 2, we deduce a "Kinetic energy equality":

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho_{n} |\mathbf{u}_{n}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \rho_{n}^{\gamma} + \frac{\delta}{\beta - 1} \rho_{n}^{\beta} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n}|^{2} + \lambda F(\mathbf{d}_{n}) \right) dx + \mu \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_{n}|^{2} dx$$

$$+ \lambda \int_{\Omega} |\Delta \mathbf{d}_{n} - f(\mathbf{d}_{n})|^{2} dx + \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} (\gamma \rho_{n}^{\gamma - 2} + \delta \beta \rho_{n}^{\beta - 2}) |\nabla \rho_{n}|^{2} dx = 0.$$

$$(2.3.9)$$

The uniform estimates obtained from (2.3.9) furnish the possibility of repeating the above fixed point argument to extend the local solution  $\mathbf{u}_n$  to the whole time interval [0,T]. Then, by the solvability of equation (2.3.7) and (2.2.1), we obtain the functions  $(\rho_n, \mathbf{d}_n)$  on the whole time interval [0,T].

The next step in the proof of Theorem 2.1.1 is to pass the limit as  $n \to \infty$  in the sequence of approximate solutions  $\{\rho_n, \mathbf{u}_n, \mathbf{d}_n\}$  obtained above. We observe that the terms related to  $\mathbf{u}_n$  and  $\rho_n$  can be treated similarly to [18]. It remains to show the convergence of the terms related to  $\mathbf{d}_n$ .

By (2.3.9), smoothness of f, and elliptic estimates, we conclude

$$\nabla \mathbf{u}_n \in L^2([0, T]; L^2(\Omega)),$$
 (2.3.10)

$$\Delta \mathbf{d}_n - f(\mathbf{d}_n)$$
 is bounded in  $L^2([0,T]; L^2(\Omega)),$  (2.3.11)

and

$$\mathbf{d}_n \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega)) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^2(\Omega)).$$

This yields that

$$\Delta \mathbf{d}_n - f(\mathbf{d}_n) \to \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})$$
 weakly in  $L^2([0,T];L^2(\Omega))$ ,

and

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d}$$
 weakly in  $L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega)) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^2(\Omega)).$  (2.3.12)

Using corollary 2.1 in [21] and (2.3.1c), we can improve (2.3.12) as follows:

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d}$$
 in  $C([0,T]; L^2_{weak}(\Omega))$ .

Next we need to rely on the following Aubin-Lions compactness lemma (see [41]):

**Lemma 2.3.1.** Let  $X_0, X$  and  $X_1$  be three Banach spaces with  $X_0 \subseteq X \subseteq X_1$ . Suppose that  $X_0$  is compactly embedded in X and that X is continuously embedded in  $X_1$ ; Suppose also that  $X_0$  and  $X_1$  are reflexive spaces. For  $1 < p, q < \infty$ , let

$$W = \{ u \in L^p([0,T]; X_0) | \frac{du}{dt} \in L^q([0,T]; X_1) \}.$$

Then the embedding of W into  $L^p([0,T];X)$  is also compact.

We are now applying the Aubin-Lions lemma to obtain the convergence of  $\mathbf{d}_n$  and  $\nabla \mathbf{d}_n$ . From Remark 2.1.1, we have

$$\mathbf{d}_n \in L^{10}((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

and

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_n \in L^{\frac{10}{3}}((0,T) \times \Omega). \tag{2.3.13}$$

Using (2.3.1c), we have

$$\|\partial_{t}\mathbf{d}_{n}\|_{L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega)} \leq C\|\mathbf{u}_{n}\cdot\nabla\mathbf{d}_{n}\|_{L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega)} + C\|\Delta\mathbf{d}_{n} - f(\mathbf{d}_{n})\|_{L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega)}$$

$$\leq C\|\mathbf{u}_{n}\|_{L^{6}(\Omega)}\|\nabla\mathbf{d}_{n}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + C\|\Delta\mathbf{d}_{n} - f(\mathbf{d}_{n})\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)},$$

$$\leq C\|\nabla\mathbf{u}_{n}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + C\|\Delta\mathbf{d}_{n} - f(\mathbf{d}_{n})\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)},$$

where we used embedding inequality, the values of C are variant. Thus, (2.3.10), (2.3.11) and (2.3.13) yield

$$\|\partial_t \mathbf{d}_n\|_{L^2([0,T];L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega))} \le C.$$

Notice that  $H^2 \subset H^1 \subset L^{\frac{3}{2}}$  and the injection  $H^2 \hookrightarrow H^1$  is compact, applying Lemma 2.3.1 we deduce that the sequence  $\{\mathbf{d}_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$  is precompact in  $L^2([0,T];H^1(\Omega))$ .

Summing up the previous results, by taking a subsequence if necessary, we can assume that:

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d} \quad \text{in } C([0,T]; L^2_{weak}(\Omega)),$$

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d} \text{ weakly in } L^2(0,T; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T; H^1(\Omega)),$$

$$\mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{d} \text{ strongly in } L^2(0,T; H^1(\Omega)),$$

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_n \to \nabla \mathbf{d} \text{ weakly in } L^{\frac{10}{3}}((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

$$\Delta \mathbf{d}_n - f(\mathbf{d}_n) \to \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}) \text{ weakly in } L^2(0,T; L^2(\Omega)),$$

$$F(\mathbf{d}_n) \to F(\mathbf{d}) \text{ strongly in } L^2(0,T; H^1(\Omega)).$$

Now, we consider the convergence of the terms related to  $\mathbf{d}_n$  and  $\nabla \mathbf{d}_n$ . Let  $\varphi$  be a test function, then

$$\int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} - \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}) \cdot \nabla \varphi dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} - \nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}) \nabla \varphi dx dt + \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}) \nabla \varphi dx dt 
\leq C \|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} - \nabla \mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + C \|\nabla \mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{n} - \nabla \mathbf{d}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$$
(2.3.14)

By the strong convergence of  $\nabla \mathbf{d}_n$  in  $L^2(\Omega)$  and (2.3.14), we conclude that

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_n \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_n \to \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0,T)).$$

Similarly,

$$\frac{1}{2}|\nabla\mathbf{d}_{n}|^{2}I_{3}\rightarrow\frac{1}{2}|\nabla\mathbf{d}|^{2}I_{3}\text{ in }\mathcal{D}^{'}(\Omega\times(0,T)),$$

and

$$\mathbf{u}_n \nabla \mathbf{d}_n \to \mathbf{u} \nabla \mathbf{d}$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0,T))$ ,

where we used

$$\mathbf{u}_n \to \mathbf{u}$$
 weakly in  $L^2([0,T]; H_0^1(\Omega))$ .

Therefore, (2.2.1) and (2.3.8) hold at least in the sense of distribution. Moreover, by the uniform estimates on  $\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d}$  and (1.1.1c), we know that the map

$$t \to \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{d}_n(x,t)\varphi(x)dx$$
 for any  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ ,

is equi-continuous on [0, T]. By the Ascoli-Arzela Theorem, we know that

$$t \to \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{d}(x,t)\varphi(x)dx$$

is continuous for any  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ . Thus, **d** satisfies the initial condition in (2.2.1).

Now we have the existence of a global solution to (2.3.1) as follows:

**Proposition 2.3.1.** Assume that  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  is a bounded domain of the class  $C^{2+\nu}$ ,  $\nu > 0$ ; Let  $\varepsilon > 0, \delta > 0$ , and  $\beta > \max\{4, \gamma\}$  be fixed. Then for any given T > 0, there is a solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  to the initial-boundary value problem of (2.3.1) in the following sense:

(1) The density  $\rho$  is a nonnegative function such that

$$\rho \in L^{\gamma}([0,T]; W^{2,r}(\Omega)), \quad \partial_t \rho \in L^r((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

for some r > 1, the velocity  $\mathbf{u} \in L^2([0,T]; H_0^1(\Omega))$ , and (2.3.1a) holds almost everywhere on  $(0,T) \times \Omega$ , and the initial and boundary data on  $\rho$  are satisfied in the sense of traces. Moreover, the total mass is conserved, i.e.

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho(x,t)dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho_{\delta,0}dx,$$

for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ; and the following inequalities hold

$$\delta \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \rho^{\beta+1} dx dt \le C(\varepsilon),$$

$$\varepsilon \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \rho|^2 dx dt \leq C \text{ with } C \text{ independent of } \varepsilon.$$

(2) All quantities appearing in equation (2.3.1b) are locally integrable, and the equation is satisfied in  $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0,T))$ . Moreover,

$$\rho \mathbf{u} \in C([0,T]; L_{weak}^{\frac{2\gamma}{\gamma+1}}(\Omega)),$$

and  $\rho \mathbf{u}$  satisfies the initial data.

(3) All terms in (2.3.1c) are locally integrable on  $\Omega \times (0,T)$ . The direction **d** satisfies the equation (2.2.1a) and the initial data (2.2.1b) in the sense of distribution.

(4) The energy inequality

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \rho^{\gamma} + \frac{\delta}{\beta - 1} \rho^{\beta} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + \lambda F(\mathbf{d}) \right) dx$$
$$+ \mu \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \lambda \int_{\Omega} |\Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})|^{2} dx$$
$$\leq 0$$

holds almost everywhere for  $t \in [0, T]$ .

To complete our proof of the main theorem, we will take vanishing artificial viscosity and vanishing artificial pressure in the following sections.

#### 2.4 VANISHING VISCOSITY LIMIT

In this section, we will pass the limit as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  in the family of approximate solutions  $(\rho_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})$  obtained in Proposition 2.3.1. The estimates in Proposition 2.3.1 are independent of n, and those estimates are still valid for  $(\rho_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})$ . But, we need to remark that  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$  will lose some regularity when  $\varepsilon \to 0$  because the term  $\varepsilon \Delta \rho_{\varepsilon}$  goes away. The space  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{1}(\Omega))$  is a non-reflexive space, and the artificial pressure is bounded only in space  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{1}(\Omega))$  from the estimates of Proposition 2.3.1. It is crucial to establish the strong compactness of the density  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$  for passing the limits. To this end, we need to obtain better estimates on the artificial pressure.

#### 2.4.1 Uniform estimates of the density

We first introduce an operator

$$B: \left\{ f \in L^p(\Omega) : \int_{\Omega} f dx = 0 \right\} \longmapsto [W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)]^3$$

which is a bounded linear operator satisfying

$$||B[f]||_{W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)} \le c(p)||f||_{L^p(\Omega)}$$
 for any  $1 , (2.4.1)$ 

where the function  $W=B[f]\in\mathbb{R}^3$  solves the following equation:

$$\operatorname{div} W = f \text{ in } \Omega, \quad W|_{\partial\Omega} = 0.$$

Moreover, if the function f can be written in the form f = divg for some  $g \in L^r$ , and  $g \cdot \nu|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$ , then

$$||B[f]||_{L^r(\Omega)} \le c(r)||g||_{L^r(\Omega)}$$

for any  $1 < r < \infty$ . We refer the readers to [21, 18] for more background and discussion of the operator B. Define the function:

$$\varphi(t,x) = \psi(t)B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}], \quad \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0,T), \quad 0 \le \psi \le 1,$$

where

$$\widehat{\rho} = \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} \rho(t) dx.$$

Since  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$  is a solution to (2.3.1a), by Proposition 2.3.1 and  $\beta > 4$ , we have

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho} \in C([0, T], L^4(\Omega)).$$

Therefore, from (2.4.1), we have  $\varphi(t,x) \in C([0,T],W^{1,4}(\Omega))$ . In particular,  $\varphi(t,x) \in C([0,T] \times \Omega)$  by the Sobolev embedding theorem. Consequently,  $\varphi$  can be used as a test function for (2.3.1b).

After a little bit lengthy but straightforward computation, we obtain:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma+1} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\delta+1}) dx dt 
= \widehat{\rho} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta}) dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt 
+ \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt 
- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt 
- \varepsilon \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} B[\Delta \rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt 
- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} B[\operatorname{div}(\rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon})] dx dt 
+ \varepsilon \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt 
- \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \otimes \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - \left( \frac{|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2}}{2} + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_{3} \right) \psi \nabla B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt 
= \sum_{j=1}^{7} I_{j}.$$

To achieve our lemma below, we need to estimate that the terms  $I_1 - I_7$  are bounded. We can treat the terms related to  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  similar to [18]. It remains to estimate the term  $I_7$ . Indeed,

$$|I_{7}| = \left| \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \otimes \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - \left( \frac{|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2}}{2} + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_{3} \right) \psi \nabla B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}] dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq C \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\frac{10}{3}}(\Omega)}^{2} \|B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}]\|_{W^{1,\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)} dt + C \int_{0}^{T} \|B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}]\|_{W^{1,\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)} dt$$

$$\leq C, \qquad (2.4.3)$$

where we used

$$||B[\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}]||_{W^{1,\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)} \le C_0 ||\rho_{\varepsilon} - \widehat{\rho}||_{L^{\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)},$$

and  $\beta \geq 4$ . Consequently, we have proved the following result:

**Lemma 2.4.1.** Let  $(\rho_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})$  be the solutions of the problem (2.3.1) constructed in Proposition 2.3.1, then

$$\|\rho_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\gamma+1}((0,T)\times\Omega)} + \|\rho_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\beta+1}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \le C,$$

where C is independent of  $\varepsilon$ .

#### 2.4.2 The vanishing viscosity limit passage

From the previous energy estimates, we have

$$\varepsilon \Delta \rho_{\varepsilon} \to 0$$
 in  $L^2(0,T;W^{-1,2}(\Omega))$ 

and

$$\varepsilon \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} \to 0$$
 in  $L^{1}(0, T; L^{1}(\Omega))$ 

as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

Due to the above estimates so far, we may now assume that

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} \to \rho \text{ in } C([0,T], L_{weak}^{\gamma}(\Omega)),$$
(2.4.4a)

$$\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{u}$$
 weakly in  $L^2(0, T; W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)),$  (2.4.4b)

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \to \rho \mathbf{u} \text{ in } C([0, T], L_{weak}^{\frac{2\gamma}{\gamma+1}}(\Omega)).$$
(2.4.4c)

Then we can pass the limits of the terms related to  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  similarly to [18]. It remains to show the convergence of  $\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}$ . Following the same arguments of Section 4, by taking a subsequence if necessary, we can assume that:

$$\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{d} \quad \text{in } C([0,T]; L^2_{weak}(\Omega))$$
 (2.4.5a)

$$\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{d}$$
 weakly in  $L^2(0, T; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}(0, T; H^1(\Omega)),$  (2.4.5b)

$$\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{d}$$
 strongly in  $L^2(0, T; H^1(\Omega)),$  (2.4.5c)

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \to \nabla \mathbf{d}$$
 weakly in  $L^{\frac{10}{3}}((0,T) \times \Omega)$ , (2.4.5d)

$$\Delta \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - f(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}) \to \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})$$
 weakly in  $L^{2}(0, T; L^{2}(\Omega)),$  (2.4.5e)

$$F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}) \to F(\mathbf{d})$$
 strongly in  $L^2(0, T; H^1(\Omega))$ . (2.4.5f)

Consequently, letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and making use of (2.4.4) and (2.4.5), we conclude that the limit of  $(\rho_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})$  satisfies the following system:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0, \tag{2.4.6a}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla \bar{P} = \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div}(\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2}|\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}))I_3), \tag{2.4.6b}$$

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}) \tag{2.4.6c}$$

where  $\bar{P} = \overline{a\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta}}$ , here  $\overline{K}(x)$  stands for a weak limit of  $\{K_{\varepsilon}\}$ .

#### 2.4.3 The strong convergence of the density

We observe that  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  is a strong solution of parabolic equation (2.3.1a), then the renormalized form can be written as

$$\partial_{t}b(\rho_{\varepsilon}) + \operatorname{div}(b(\rho_{\varepsilon})\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}) + (b'(\rho_{\varepsilon})\rho_{\varepsilon} - b(\rho_{\varepsilon}))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$$

$$= \varepsilon \operatorname{div}(\chi_{\Omega}\nabla b(\rho_{\varepsilon})) - \varepsilon \chi_{\Omega}b''(\rho_{\varepsilon})|\nabla \rho_{\varepsilon}|^{2}$$
(2.4.7)

in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^3)$ , with  $b\in C^2[0,\infty)$ , b(0)=0, and b', b'' bounded functions and b convex, where  $\chi_{\Omega}$  is the characteristics function of  $\Omega$ . By the virtue of (2.4.7) and the convexity of b, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(b'(\rho_{\varepsilon})\rho_{\varepsilon} - b(\rho_{\varepsilon}))) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} dx dt \leq \int_{\Omega} b(\rho_{0,\delta}) dx + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \partial_{t} \psi b(\rho_{\varepsilon}) dx dt$$

for any  $\psi \in C^{\infty}[0,T]$ ,  $0 \le \psi \le 1$ ,  $\psi(0) = 1$ ,  $\psi(T) = 0$ . Taking  $b(z) = z \log z$  gives us the following estimate:

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} dx dt \leq \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0,\delta} \log(\rho_{0,\delta}) dx + \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \partial_t \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \log \rho_{\varepsilon} dx dt,$$

and letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$  yields

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \overline{\rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}} dx dt \leq \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0,\delta} \log \rho_{0,\delta} dx + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \partial_{t} \psi \overline{\rho \log \rho} dx dt,$$

that is,

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}} dx dt \le \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0,\delta} \log \rho_{0,\delta} dx - \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho \log \rho}(t) dx. \tag{2.4.8}$$

Meanwhile,  $(\rho, \mathbf{u})$  satisfies

$$\partial_t b(\rho) + \operatorname{div}(b(\rho)\mathbf{u}) + (b'(\rho)\rho - b(\rho))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0.$$
 (2.4.9)

Using (2.4.9) and  $b(z) = z \log z$ , we deduce the following inequality:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \rho \operatorname{div} u dx dt \le \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0,\delta} \log \rho_{0,\delta} dx - \int_{\Omega} \rho \log \rho(t) dx. \tag{2.4.10}$$

From (2.4.10) and (2.4.8), we deduce that

$$\int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho \log \rho} - \rho \log(\rho)(\tau) dx \le \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} - \overline{\rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}} dx dt \tag{2.4.11}$$

for a.e.  $\tau \in [0, T]$ .

To obtain the strong convergence of density  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$ , the crucial point is to get the weak continuity of the viscous pressure, namely:

**Lemma 2.4.2.** Let  $(\rho_{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon})$  be the sequence of approximate solutions constructed in Proposition 2.3.1, then

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^{+}} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta (a \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}) \rho_{\varepsilon} dx dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta (\bar{P} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}) \rho dx dt \quad \text{for any } \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0, T), \quad \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega),$$

where  $\bar{P} = \overline{a\rho^{\gamma} + \delta\rho^{\beta}}$ .

*Proof.* We need to introduce a new operator

$$A_i = \Delta^{-1}(\partial_{x_i}v), \ i = 1, 2, 3,$$

where  $\Delta^{-1}$  stands for the inverse of the Laplace operator on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . To be more specific,  $A_i$  can be expressed by their Fourier symbol

$$A_i(\cdot) = \mathcal{F}^{-1}(\frac{-i\xi_i}{|\xi|^2}\mathcal{F}(\cdot)), \quad i = 1, 2, 3,$$

with the following properties (see [18]):

$$||A_i v||_{W^{1,s}(\Omega)} \le c(s,\Omega)||v||_{L^s(\mathbb{R}^3)}, \quad 1 < s < \infty,$$

$$||A_i v||_{L^q(\Omega)} \le c(q, s, \Omega) ||v||_{L^s(\mathbb{R}^3)}, \quad q < \infty, \quad \text{provided } \frac{1}{q} \ge \frac{1}{s} - \frac{1}{3},$$

and

$$||A_i v||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \le c(s, \Omega) ||v||_{L^s(\mathbb{R}^3)}$$
 if  $s > 3$ .

Next, we use the quantities

$$\varphi(t,x) = \psi(t)\eta(x)A_i[\rho_{\varepsilon}], \quad \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0,T), \quad \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega), \quad i = 1, 2, 3,$$

as a test function for (2.3.1b) to obtain

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \varphi \eta((\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta}) - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}) \rho_{\varepsilon} dx dt 
= \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta}) \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt 
- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi_{t} \eta \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt 
- \varepsilon \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} A[\operatorname{div}(\chi_{\Omega} \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon})] dx dt 
+ \varepsilon \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt + \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \eta \rho_{\varepsilon} dx dt 
- \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \eta \nabla A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} (\rho_{\varepsilon} R[\rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}] - \rho_{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} R[\rho_{\varepsilon}]) dx dt 
- \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})) I_{3} \right) \psi \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt 
- \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})) I_{3} \right) \psi \eta \nabla A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt$$

where  $\chi_{\Omega}$  is the characteristics function of  $\Omega$ ,  $A[x] = \nabla \Delta^{-1}[x]$ .

Meanwhile, we can use

$$\varphi(t,x) = \psi(t)\eta(x)(\nabla \Delta^{-1})[\rho], \quad \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0,T), \quad \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega),$$

as a test function for (2.4.6b) to obtain

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \varphi \eta(\bar{P} - \mu \operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}) \rho dx dt 
= \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \nabla \mathbf{u} \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi P \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt 
- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u} \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi_{t} \eta \rho \mathbf{u} A[\rho] dx dt 
+ \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u} \nabla \eta \rho dx dt - \mu \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u} \nabla \eta \nabla A[\rho] dx dt 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \mathbf{u} (\rho R[\rho \mathbf{u}] - \rho \mathbf{u} R[\rho]) dx dt 
- \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d})) I_{3} \right) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt 
- \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d})) I_{3} \right) \psi \eta \nabla A[\rho] dx dt.$$

For the related terms of  $\rho_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$ , following the same line in [18] we can show that these terms in (2.4.12) converge to their counterparts in (2.4.13). It remains to handle the terms related to  $\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}$  in (2.4.12). By virtue of the classical Mikhlin multiplier theorem (see [18]), we have

$$\nabla A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] \to \nabla A[\rho] \text{ in } C([0,T]; L_{weak}^{\beta}(\Omega)) \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0,$$
 (2.4.14)

and

$$A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] \to A[\rho] \text{ in } C(\overline{(0,T) \times \Omega)} \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$
 (2.4.15)

Since

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] - \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} A[\rho]| dx$$

$$\leq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2} |A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] - A[\rho]| dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}| |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - \nabla \mathbf{d}| |A[\rho]| dx$$

$$+ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{d}| |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - \nabla \mathbf{d}| |A[\rho]| dx,$$
(2.4.16)

using Hölder's inequality to (2.4.16), by (2.4.14), (2.4.15), and (2.4.5c) we have

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} (\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

Similarly,

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega} (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^2 I_3) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 I_3) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

Using the strong convergence of  $F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})$ , we conclude that,

$$\lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})) I_{3}) \right) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt$$

$$\rightarrow \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d})) I_{3}) \right) \psi \nabla \eta A[\rho] dx dt \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

And similarly,

$$\lambda \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}_{\varepsilon})) I_3) \right) \psi \eta \nabla A[\rho_{\varepsilon}] dx dt$$

$$\rightarrow \lambda \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d})) I_3) \right) \psi \eta \nabla A[\rho] dx dt \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

So we deduce that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^{+}} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta (\rho_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\varepsilon}^{\beta} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}) \rho_{\varepsilon} dx dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta (\bar{P} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}) \rho dx dt \quad \text{for any } \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0, T), \quad \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega),$$

where  $\bar{P} = \overline{\rho^{\gamma} + \delta \rho^{\beta}}$ . The proof of Lemma 2.4.2 is complete.

From Lemma 2.4.2, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} - \overline{\rho \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}} dx dt \le \frac{1}{\mu} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (\bar{P}\rho - \overline{a\rho^{\gamma+1} + \delta\rho^{\beta+1}}) dx dt. \tag{2.4.17}$$

By(2.4.11) and (2.4.17), we deduce that

$$\int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho \log(\rho)} - \rho \log(\rho)(\tau) dx \le \frac{1}{\mu} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (\bar{P}\rho - \overline{a\rho^{\gamma+1} + \delta\rho^{\beta+1}}) dx dt,$$

and

$$\bar{P}\rho - \overline{\rho^{\gamma+1} + \delta\rho^{\beta+1}} < 0$$

due to the convexity of  $\rho^{\gamma} + \delta \rho^{\beta}$ . So

$$\int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho \log(\rho)} - \rho \log(\rho)(t) dx \le 0.$$

On the other hand,

$$\overline{\rho \log(\rho)} - \rho \log(\rho) > 0.$$

Consequently  $\overline{\rho \log(\rho)} = \rho \log(\rho)$  that means

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} \to \rho \text{ in } L^1((0,T) \times \Omega).$$

Thus, we can pass to the limit as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  to obtain the following result:

**Proposition 2.4.1.** Assume  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  is a bounded domain of class  $C^{2+\vartheta}$ ,  $\vartheta > 0$ . let  $\delta > 0$ , and

$$\beta > \max\left\{4, \frac{6\gamma}{2\gamma - 3}\right\}$$

be fixed. Then, for any given T > 0, there exists a finite energy weak solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  of the problem:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0, \tag{2.4.18a}$$

 $(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla(\rho^{\gamma} + \delta \rho^{\beta})$ 

$$= \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div} \left( \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - \left( \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}) \right) I_3 \right), \tag{2.4.18b}$$

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}) \tag{2.4.18c}$$

with the boundary condition  $\mathbf{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$ ,  $\mathbf{d}|_{\partial\Omega} = \mathbf{d}_0$  and initial condition (1.1.2). Moreover,  $\rho \in L^{\beta+1}((0,T)\times\Omega)$  and the equation (2.4.18a) holds in the sense of renormalized solutions on  $D'((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^3)$  provided  $\rho$ ,  $\mathbf{u}$  were prolonged to be zero on  $\mathbb{R}^3\setminus\Omega$ . Furthermore,  $(\rho,\mathbf{u},\mathbf{d})$  satisfies the following uniform estimates:

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|\rho(t)\|_{L^{\gamma}(\Omega)}^{\gamma} \le CE_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0], \tag{2.4.19}$$

$$\delta \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|\rho(t)\|_{L^{\beta}(\Omega)}^{\beta} \le CE_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0], \tag{2.4.20}$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|\sqrt{\rho(t)}\mathbf{u}(t)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \le CE_{\delta}[\rho_{0}, \mathbf{m}_{0}, \mathbf{d}_{0}], \tag{2.4.21}$$

$$\|\mathbf{u}(t)\|_{L^2([0,T];H_0^1(\Omega))} \le CE_{\delta}[\rho_0,\mathbf{m}_0,\mathbf{d}_0],$$
 (2.4.22)

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|\nabla \mathbf{d}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 \le C E_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0], \tag{2.4.23}$$

$$\|\mathbf{d}\|_{L^2([0,T];H^2(\Omega))} \le CE_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0],$$
 (2.4.24)

where C is independent of  $\delta > 0$  and

$$E_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0] = \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{1}{2} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_{0,\delta}|^2}{\rho_{0,\delta}} + \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \rho_{0,\delta}^{\gamma} + \frac{\delta}{\beta - 1} \rho_{0,\delta}^{\beta} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_0|^2 + \lambda F(\mathbf{d}_0) \right) dx.$$

Remark 2.4.1. Recalling the modified initial data (2.3.3)-(2.3.6), we conclude that the modified energy  $E_{\delta}[\rho_0, \mathbf{m}_0, \mathbf{d}_0]$  is bounded, and consequently the estimates in Proposition 2.4.1 hold independently of  $\delta$ .

### 2.5 PASSING TO THE LIMIT IN THE ARTIFICIAL PRESSURE TERM

The objective of this section is to recover the original system by vanishing the artificial pressure term. Again in this part the crucial issue is to recover the strong convergence for  $\rho_{\delta}$  in  $L^1$  space.

### 2.5.1 Better estimate of density

Let us begin with a renormalized continuity equation

$$b(\rho_{\delta})_t + \operatorname{div}(b(\rho_{\delta})\mathbf{u}_{\delta}) + (b'(\rho_{\delta})\rho_{\delta} - b(\rho_{\delta}))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}_{\delta} = 0$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^3)$ 

for any uniformly bounded function  $b \in C^1[0,\infty)$ . We can regularize the above equation as

$$\partial_t S_m[b(\rho)] + \operatorname{div}(S_m[b(\rho)]\mathbf{u}) + S_m[(b'(\rho)\rho - b(\rho))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}] = q_m \quad \text{on } (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^3, \tag{2.5.1}$$

where  $S_m(v)$  denotes a spatial convolution with a family of regularizing kernels, and

$$q_m \to 0$$
 in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(\mathbb{R}^3))$  as  $m \to \infty$ ,

provided b is uniformly bounded (see details in [18]).

We use the operator B to construct multipliers of the form

$$\varphi(t,x) = \psi(t)B[S_m[b(\rho_\delta)] - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m[b(\rho_\delta)]dx], \quad \psi \in \mathcal{D}(0,T), \quad 0 \le \psi \le 1,$$

where the operator B was defined in Section 2.4. Taking  $b(\rho_{\delta}) = \rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}$ , using (2.5.1) and (2.4.19), with  $\sigma$  small enough, we see that

$$S_m[\rho_\delta^\sigma] - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m[\rho_\delta^\sigma] dx$$

is in the space  $C([0,T];L^p(\Omega))$  for any finite p>1. By (2.4.1) and the embedding theorem, we have  $\varphi(t,x)\in C([0,T]\times\Omega)$ . Consequently,  $\varphi(t,x)$  can be used as a test function for (2.4.18b), then one arrives at the following formula:

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta}) S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] dx dt \\ &= \int_{0}^{T} \psi(t) \left( \int_{\Omega} (\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta}) dx \right) \left( \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] dx \right) dt \\ &- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi_{t} \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] dx] dx dt \\ &+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\mu \psi \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\delta} - \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} \otimes \mathbf{u}_{\delta}) \nabla B[S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] dx] dx dt \\ &+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} - \sigma \rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) \text{div} \mathbf{u} - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}[(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} - \sigma \rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) \text{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta}] dx dt \\ &- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[\text{div} S_{m}[(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} \mathbf{u}_{\delta})]] dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[q_{m} - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} q_{m} dx] dx dt \\ &+ \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\delta})) I_{3} \right) \nabla B[S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}[\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}] dx] dx dt \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{6} I_{i} + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[q_{m} - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} q_{m} dx] dx dt. \end{split}$$

Noting that  $q_m \to 0$  in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(\mathbb{R}^3))$  as  $m \to \infty$ , we can pass to the limit for  $m \to \infty$  in the above equality to get the following:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi(\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma+\sigma} + \delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta+\sigma}) dx dt \le \sum_{i=1}^{6} |I_{i}|.$$

Now, we can estimate the integrals  $I_1 - I_6$  as follows.

(1) We see that

$$I_1 = \int_0^T \psi(t) \left( \int_{\Omega} (a\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma} + \delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta}) dx \right) \left( \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) dx \right) dt$$

is bounded uniformly in  $\delta$  provided  $\sigma \leq \gamma$  by (2.4.19) and (2.4.20).

(2) As for the second term, by (2.4.19), (2.4.21), (2.4.22) and together with the embedding  $W^{1,p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  for p > 3, we have

$$|I_2| = \left| \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi_t \rho_\delta \mathbf{u}_\delta B[S_m(\rho_\delta^\sigma) - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m(\rho_\delta^\sigma) dx] dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq c \int_0^T |\psi_t| dt \leq C$$

provided  $\sigma \leq \frac{\gamma}{3}$ .

(3) Similarly, for the third term, we have

$$|I_3| = \left| \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi(\mu \psi \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\delta} - \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} \otimes \mathbf{u}_{\delta}) \nabla B[S_m(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) dx] dx dt \right|$$

$$< C$$

if we choose  $\sigma \leq \frac{\gamma}{2}$ ;

(4) For  $I_4$ , by Hölder inequality, we have

$$|I_4| = \left| \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[S_m(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} - \sigma \rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_m(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} - \sigma \rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} dx] dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq C \int_0^T \|\rho_{\delta}\|_{L^{\gamma}(\Omega)} \|\mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{6}(\Omega)} \|\rho_{\delta}^{\theta} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{q}(\Omega)} dt,$$

where

$$p = \frac{6\gamma}{5\gamma - 6}, \qquad q = \frac{6\gamma}{7\gamma - 6}.$$

If we choose  $\sigma \leq \frac{2\gamma}{3} - 1$ , and use (2.4.19), (2.4.20) and (2.4.22), we conclude that  $I_4$  is uniformly bounded.

(5) Using the embedding inequality, we have

$$|I_{5}| = \left| \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} B[\operatorname{div} S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} \mathbf{u}_{\delta})] dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{T} \|\rho_{\delta}\|_{L^{\gamma}} \|\mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{6}} \|\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma} \mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{p}} dt$$

$$\leq C \int_{0}^{T} \|\rho_{\delta}\|_{L^{\gamma}} \|\mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{6}}^{2} \|\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}\|_{L^{r}} dt,$$

where  $r = \frac{3\gamma}{2\gamma - 3}$ . If we choose  $\sigma \leq \frac{2\gamma}{3} - 1$ , and use (2.4.19), (2.4.20) and (2.4.22), then  $I_5$  is bounded.

(6) Finally, we estimate term  $I_6$ , let  $\sigma \leq \frac{\gamma}{2}$ , then

$$|I_{6}|$$

$$= \left| \lambda \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \psi \left( \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} - \left( \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\delta}) \right) I_{3} \right) \nabla B[S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) dx] dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq C \int_{0}^{T} \|\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta}\|_{L^{\frac{10}{3}}(\Omega)}^{2} \|\nabla B[S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) dx] \|_{L^{\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)} dt$$

$$+ C \int_{0}^{T} \|\nabla B[S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) - \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} S_{m}(\rho_{\delta}^{\sigma}) dx] \|_{L^{\frac{5}{2}}(\Omega)} dt$$

$$\leq C,$$

where we used the smoothness of F, (2.4.1), (2.4.19), (2.4.20) and

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \in L^{\frac{10}{3}}((0,T) \times \Omega).$$

All those above estimates together yield the following lemma:

**Lemma 2.5.1.** Let  $\gamma > \frac{3}{2}$ . There exists  $\sigma > 0$  depending only on  $\gamma$ , such that

$$\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma+\sigma} + \delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta+\sigma}$$
 is bounded in  $L^1((0,T) \times \Omega)$ .

# 2.5.2 The limit passage

By virtue of the estimates in Proposition 2.4.1 and Remark 2.4.1, we can assume that, up to a subsequence if necessary,

$$\rho_{\delta} \to \rho \text{ in } C([0,T], L_{weak}^{\gamma}(\Omega)),$$
(2.5.2)

$$\mathbf{u}_{\delta} \to \mathbf{u}$$
 weakly in  $L^2([0,T]; H_0^1(\Omega)),$  (2.5.3)

$$\mathbf{d}_{\delta} \to \mathbf{d}$$
 weakly in  $L^2([0,T]; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^1(\Omega)).$  (2.5.4)

$$\mathbf{d}_{\delta} \to \mathbf{d}$$
 strongly in  $L^2(0, T; H^1(\Omega)),$  (2.5.5)

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \to \nabla \mathbf{d}$$
 weakly in  $L^{\frac{10}{3}}((0,T) \times \Omega)$ , (2.5.6)

$$\Delta \mathbf{d}_{\delta} - f(\mathbf{d}_{\delta}) \to \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d})$$
 weakly in  $L^{2}(0, T; L^{2}(\Omega)),$  (2.5.7)

$$F(\mathbf{d}_{\delta}) \to F(\mathbf{d})$$
 strongly in  $L^2(0, T; H^1(\Omega))$ . (2.5.8)

Letting  $\delta \to 0$ , we have,

$$\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma} \to \overline{\rho^{\gamma}}$$
 weakly in  $L^1((0,T) \times (\Omega)),$  (2.5.9)

subject to a subsequence.

From (2.5.5) and (2.5.8), we have, as  $\delta \to 0$ ,

$$\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d}_{\delta})) I_{3}$$

$$\rightarrow \nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{d}|^{2} + F(\mathbf{d})) I_{3} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0, T)),$$
(2.5.10)

and

$$\mathbf{u}_{\delta} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d}_{\delta} \to \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0, T)),$$
 (2.5.11)

as  $\delta \to 0$ .

On the other hand, by virtue of (2.4.18b), (2.4.19)-(2.4.22), we obtain

$$\rho_{\delta} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} \to \rho \mathbf{u} \text{ in } C([0, T]; L_{weak}^{\frac{2\gamma}{\gamma+1}}(\Omega)).$$
(2.5.12)

Similarly, we have, as  $\delta \to 0$ ,

$$\mathbf{d}_{\delta} \to \mathbf{d}$$
 in  $C([0,T]; L^2_{weak}(\Omega))$ .

By Lemma 2.5.1, we get

$$\delta \rho_{\delta}^{\beta} \to 0 \text{ in } L^1((0,T) \times \Omega) \text{ as } \delta \to 0.$$

Thus, the limit of  $(\rho, \rho \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d})$  satisfies the initial and boundary conditions of (1.1.2) and (1.1.3).

Since  $\gamma > \frac{3}{2}$ , (2.5.3) and (2.5.12) combined with the compactness of  $H^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$  imply, as  $\delta \to 0$ ,

$$\rho_{\delta}\mathbf{u}_{\delta}\otimes\mathbf{u}_{\delta}\to\rho\mathbf{u}\otimes\mathbf{u} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\Omega).$$

Consequently, letting  $\delta \to 0$  in (2.4.18) and making use of (2.5.2)-(2.5.12), the limit of  $(\rho_{\delta}, \mathbf{u}_{\delta}, \mathbf{d}_{\delta})$  satisfies the following system:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0, \tag{2.5.13a}$$

$$(\rho \mathbf{u})_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) + \nabla \overline{\rho^{\gamma}} = \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} - \lambda \operatorname{div}\left(\nabla \mathbf{d} \odot \nabla \mathbf{d} - (\frac{1}{2}|\nabla \mathbf{d}|^2 + F(\mathbf{d}))I_3\right)$$
(2.5.13b)

$$\mathbf{d}_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{d} = \Delta \mathbf{d} - f(\mathbf{d}) \tag{2.5.13c}$$

in  $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega \times (0,T))$ .

## 2.5.3 The strong convergence of density

In order to complete the proof of Theorem 2.1.1, we still need to show the strong convergence of  $\rho_{\delta}$  in  $L^{1}(\Omega)$ , or, equivalently  $\bar{\rho^{\gamma}} = \rho^{\gamma}$ .

Since  $\rho_{\delta}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_{\delta}$  is a renormalized solution of the equation (2.5.13a) in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^3)$ , we have

$$T_k(\rho_\delta)_t + \operatorname{div}(T_k(\rho_\delta \mathbf{u}_\delta)) + (T_k(\rho_\delta)\rho_\delta - T_k(\rho_\delta))\operatorname{div}(\mathbf{u}_\delta) = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^3),$$

where  $T_k(z) = kT(\frac{z}{k})$  for  $z \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $k = 1, 2, 3 \cdots$  and  $T \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  is chosen so that

$$T(z) = z$$
 for  $z \le 1$ ,  $T(z) = 2$  for  $z \ge 3$ ,  $T$  convex.

Passing to the limit for  $\delta \to 0$  we deduce that

$$\partial_t \overline{T_k(\rho)} + \operatorname{div}(\overline{(T_k(\rho))}\mathbf{u}) + \overline{(T'_k(\rho)\rho - T_k(\rho))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}} = 0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^3)),$$

where

$$T'_k(\rho\delta)\rho_\delta - T_k(\rho_\delta)\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}_\delta \to \overline{(T'_k(\rho)\rho - T_k(\rho))\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}}$$
 weakly in  $L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)$ ,

and

$$T_k(\rho_\delta) \to \overline{T_k(\rho)}$$
 in  $C([0,T]; L^p_{weak}(\Omega))$  for all  $1 \le p < \infty$ .

Using the function

$$\varphi(t,x) = \psi(t)\eta(x)A_i[T_k(\rho_\delta)], \quad \psi \in \mathcal{D}[0,T], \quad \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega),$$

as a test function for (2.4.18b), by a similar calculation to the previous sections, we can deduce the following result:

**Lemma 2.5.2.** Let  $(\rho_{\delta}, \mathbf{u}_{\delta})$  be the sequence of approximate solutions constructed in Proposition 2.4.1, then

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta(\rho_{\delta}^{\gamma} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta}) T_k(\rho_{\delta}) dx dt = \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \psi \eta(\overline{\rho^{\gamma}} - \mu \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}) \overline{T_k(\rho)} dx dt$$

for any  $\psi \in \mathcal{D}(0,T), \eta \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ .

In order to get the strong convergence of  $\rho_{\delta}$ , we need to define the oscillation defect measure as follows:

$$OSC_{\gamma+1}[\rho_{\delta} \to \rho]((0,T) \times \Omega) = \sup_{k \ge 1} \lim_{\delta \to 0} \sup \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) - T_{k}(\rho)|^{\gamma+1} dx dt.$$

Here we state a lemma about the oscillation defect measure:

**Lemma 2.5.3.** There exists a constant C independent of k such that

$$OSC_{\gamma+1}[\rho_{\delta} \to \rho]((0,T) \times \Omega) \le C$$

for any  $k \geq 1$ .

*Proof.* Following the line of argument presented in [18], and by Lemma 2.5.2, we obtain

$$OSC_{\gamma+1}[\rho_{\delta} \to \rho]((0,T) \times \Omega) \le \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) - \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} \overline{T_{k}(\rho)} dx dt.$$

On the other hand,

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) - \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} \overline{T_{k}(\rho)} dx dt$$

$$= \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) - T_{k}(\rho) + T_{k}(\rho) - \overline{T_{k}(\rho)}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} dx dt$$

$$\leq 2 \sup_{\delta} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}_{\delta}\|_{L^{2}((0,T) \times \Omega)} \lim_{\delta \to 0} \sup \|T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) - T_{k}(\rho)\|_{L^{2}((0,T) \times \Omega)}.$$

So we can conclude the Lemma.

We are now ready to show the strong convergence of the density. To this end, we introduce a sequence of functions  $L_k \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ :

$$L_k(z) = \begin{cases} z \ln z, & 0 \le z < k \\ z \ln(k) + z \int_k^z \frac{T_k(s)}{s^2} ds, & z \ge k. \end{cases}$$

Noting that  $L_k$  can be written as

$$L_k(z) = \beta_k z + b_k z,$$

where  $b_k$  satisfy (2.1.6), we deduce that

$$\partial_t L_k(\rho_\delta) + \operatorname{div}(L_k(\rho_\delta)\mathbf{u}_\delta) + T_k(\rho_\delta)\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}_\delta = 0,$$
 (2.5.14)

and

$$\partial_t L_k(\rho) + \operatorname{div}(L_k(\rho)\mathbf{u}) + T_k(\rho)\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0$$
 (2.5.15)

in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T)\times\Omega)$ . Letting  $\delta\to 0$ , we can assume that

$$L_k(\rho_\delta) \to \overline{L_k(\rho)}$$
 in  $C([0,T]; L_{weak}^{\gamma}(\Omega))$ .

Taking the difference of (2.5.14) and (2.5.15), and integrating with respect to time t, we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} (L_k(\rho_{\delta}) - L_k(\rho)) \phi dx$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( (L_k(\rho_{\delta}) \mathbf{u}_{\delta} - L_k(\rho) \mathbf{u}) \cdot \nabla \phi + (T_k(\rho) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} - T_k(\rho_{\delta}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta}) \phi \right) dx dt,$$

for any  $\phi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ . Following the line of argument in [18], we get

$$\int_{\Omega} \left( \overline{L_k(\rho)} - L_k(\rho) \right) (t) dx$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} T_k(\rho) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} dx dt - \lim_{\delta \to 0^+} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} T_k(\rho_{\delta}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} dx dt. \tag{2.5.16}$$

We observe that the term  $\overline{L_k(\rho)} - L_k(\rho)$  is bounded by its definition. Using Lemma 2.5.3 and the monotonicity of the pressure, we can estimate the right-hand side of (2.5.16):

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} T_{k}(\rho) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} dx dt - \lim_{\delta \to 0^{+}} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} T_{k}(\rho_{\delta}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\delta} dx dt \\
\leq \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (T_{k}(\rho) - \overline{T_{k}(\rho)}) \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} dx dt. \tag{2.5.17}$$

By virtue of Lemma 2.5.3, the right-hand side of (2.5.17) tends to zero as  $k \to \infty$ . So we conclude that

$$\overline{\rho \log(\rho)(t)} = \rho \log(\rho)(t)$$

as  $k \to \infty$ . Thus we obtain the strong convergence of  $\rho_{\delta}$  in  $L^1((0,T) \times \Omega)$ .

Therefore we complete the proof of Theorem 2.1.1.

#### 3.0 INCOMPRESSIBLE FLUID-PARTICLE FLOWS

On physical grounds, the motivation of our study of the incompressible fluid-particle flow is of primary importance in the modeling of sprays. There are many relevant applications, such as combustion theory, pollutant transport, and many more. The flow of the continuous phase is modeled by the forced Navier-Stokes equations, and the flow of the particles is governed by the kinetic equation. The fluid-particle interactions are described by a friction force exerted from the fluid onto the particles. From the mathematical viewpoint, it is challenging because the systems always couple nonlinear evolution equations for unknowns that depend on the different sets of variables, that is, one of the unknowns, f, depends on more variables than the other,  $\vec{u}$ . There are many mathematical works regarding the Vlasov-Poisson or Vlasov-Maxwell system. Recently other complicated couplings have received more attention. One typical example is the Navier-Stokes-Vlasov system. We aim to establish the existence of weak solutions to the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations in three dimensions and the uniqueness in two dimensions.

we proved the existence of global weak solutions in three dimensions and the uniqueness in two dimensions with certain boundary conditions (no-slip is imposed for the velocity of the fluid, and specular reflection for the particles subject to the Vlasov equation). The global existence was constructed by the Galerkin methods, fixed point arguments, and convergence analysis with the large initial data. The uniqueness was established by the classical theory of Stokes equations and a bootstrap argument. In [58], the global well-posedness to the Cauchy problem of the two dimensional incompressible Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations was established. We set up an iteration for the velocity of fluid and the distribution function of the particles using a characteristic method and semigroup analysis. Higher regularity can be obtained by the energy method. Applying the a priori estimates, we can show that the iteration has a fixed point on a small time interval. Finally, the global well-posedness of classical solutions follows from the bootstrap

argument.

### 3.1 A PRIORI ESTIMATES AND MAIN RESULTS

Here we define the energy functional of the particles density:

$$F(f) := \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx.$$

If  $\mathbf{u} = \text{constant}$ , F(f) is an energy functional to the third equation in (1.2.1). When  $\mathbf{u} \neq \text{constant}$ , we will have the following energy inequality, more precisely:

**Lemma 3.1.1.** The system (1.2.1) has an energy functional:

$$E(t) := \left( \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + F(f) \right) (t).$$

If d = 2, 3 and  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  is a smooth solution to system (1.2.1) such that

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{2}(\Omega)) \cap L^{2}(0, T; H_{0}^{1}(\Omega));$$
 (3.1.1)

$$f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d)), \tag{3.1.2}$$

then, for all t < T, we have:

$$\frac{d}{dt}E(t) = -\left(\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx\right) \le 0.$$
 (3.1.3)

*Proof.* Multiplying by  $\mathbf{u}$  the both sides of the first equation in (1.2.1), and integrating over  $\Omega$  and by parts, we have

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx = -\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \mathbf{u} d\mathbf{v} dx. \tag{3.1.4}$$

Multiplying by  $(1 + \frac{1}{2}|\mathbf{v}|^2)$  the both sides of the third equation in (1.2.1), integrating over  $\Omega$ , and using integration by parts, one obtains that

$$\frac{d}{dt}F(f)(t) + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \mathbf{u} d\mathbf{v} dx.$$
 (3.1.5)

Using (3.1.4)-(3.1.5), one obtains (3.1.3), and (3.1.1)-(3.1.2) are the consequences of (3.1.3).

The proof is complete.

In what follows, we denote

$$m_k f = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\mathbf{v}|^k f \, d\mathbf{v}, \quad \text{and} \quad M_k f = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\mathbf{v}|^k f \, d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

Clearly,

$$M_k f = \int_{\Omega} m_k f \, dx$$

Here we state the following lemmas which are due to [26]:

**Lemma 3.1.2.** Suppose that  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  is a smooth solution to (1.2.1). If  $f_0 \in L^p$  for any p > 1, we have

$$||f(t, x; \mathbf{v})||_{L^p} \le e^{dT} ||f_0||_{L^p}, \text{ for any } t \ge 0;$$

and if  $|\mathbf{v}|^k f_0 \in L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ , then we have

$$\int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d} |\mathbf{v}|^k f d\mathbf{v} dx \le C(d, T) \left( \left( \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d} |\mathbf{v}|^k f_0 d\mathbf{v} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{d+k}} + (||f_0||_{L^{\infty}} + 1) \|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^r(0, T; L^{d+k})} \right)^{d+k}$$

for all  $0 \le t \le T$  where the constant C(d,T) > 0 depends only on d and T.

**Lemma 3.1.3.** Under hypotheses of Lemma 3.1.2 and d = 3, the density  $m_0 f$  and the mean velocity  $m_1 f$  have the following estimates for all  $0 \le t \le T$ ,

$$||m_0 f||_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C(1 + ||f_0||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3))})A^3$$
$$||m_1 f||_{L^{3/2}(\Omega)} \le C(1 + ||f_0||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3))})A^4,$$

where  $A = (\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^3 f_0 \, dx d\mathbf{v})^{\frac{1}{6}} + (\|f_0\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3))} + 1) \|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;L^6(\Omega))}.$ 

Remark 3.1.1. Similar estimates hold in the two dimensional space.

Our main result reads as follows.

**Theorem 3.1.1.** For d = 2, 3, if  $E_0 < \infty$ ,  $m_5 f_0 < \infty$ , and  $f_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3)$ , then there is a weak solution  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  to the system (1.2.1) with the initial data (1.2.2) and boundary condition (1.2.3) for any T > 0.

The weak solution to system (1.2.1)-(1.2.3) is defined as follows.

**Definition 3.1.1.** A pair  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  is called a weak solution to the system (1.2.1)-(1.2.3) in the sense of distribution if

- $\mathbf{u} \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2) \cap L^2(0,T;H_0^1);$
- $f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) \ge 0$ , for any  $(t, x, \mathbf{v}) \in (0, T) \times \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ;
- $f \in L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d));$
- $f|\mathbf{v}|^2 \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d));$
- for all  $\varphi \in C^{\infty}([0,\infty) \times \Omega)$  with  $\operatorname{div} \varphi = 0$  we have

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{\Omega} (-\mathbf{u}\varphi_{t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}\varphi + \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \varphi) \, dx \, dt$$

$$= -\int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{d}} f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \varphi \, dx \, d\mathbf{v} \, ds + \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{u}_{0} \cdot \varphi(0, x) \, dx;$$

• for all  $\phi \in C^{\infty}([0,\infty) \times \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d)$  with compact support in  $\mathbf{v}$ , such that  $\phi(T,x,\mathbf{v})=0$ , we have

$$-\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{d}} f(\phi_{t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} \phi + (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi) dx d\mathbf{v} dt$$
$$= \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{d}} f_{0} \phi(0, x, \mathbf{v}) dx d\mathbf{v}.$$

• the energy inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{d}} f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} f_{0}(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx$$

holds for  $t \in [0, T]$  a.e.

In the two dimensional space, we can obtain more regularity and the uniqueness of global weak solution. More precisely, we have:

**Theorem 3.1.2.** If  $\mathbf{u}_0 \in H^1(\Omega)$ ,  $f_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2) \cap L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2)$ , and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathbf{v}|^6 f_0 d\mathbf{v} < \infty$ , there exists a unique global solution  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  to the system (1.2.1) with the initial data (1.2.2) and boundary condition (1.2.3), such that

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^2(0, T; H_0^2(\Omega)) \cap C([0, T]; H_0^1(\Omega)), \quad \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \in L^2((0, T) \times \Omega),$$
$$f \in C([0, T]; L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2))$$

for any T > 0.

#### 3.2 THE EXISTENCE OF WEAK SOLUTIONS

The goal of this section is to show the existence of global weak solutions to (1.2.1) with initial data (1.2.2) and boundary condition (1.2.3). The key idea is to construct an approximation scheme, establish its existence for the global weak solutions, and pass to the limit for recovering the original system. In this section, we shall prove our main result Theorem 3.1.1 in the case d = 3. All arguments do work in the case d = 2.

### 3.2.1 Approximation Scheme

We regularize the equations (1.2.1) and construct a solution of the regularized system of equations. We view the first two equations in (1.2.1) as Navier-Stokes equations with a source term  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v}$ . The key idea is to control  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v}$  in  $L^2((0,T) \times \Omega)$  so that we can solve the Navier-Stokes equations directly. For that purpose, we follow the spirit in [45] to modify the Vlasov equation by truncating the velocity field  $\mathbf{u}$ : we consider

$$\partial_t f + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}} ((\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) - \mathbf{v})f) = 0$$
(3.2.1)

where

$$\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) = \mathbf{u} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}| \leq \lambda\}}.$$

To preserve the similar energy inequality, we need to modify Navier-Stokes equations accordingly. This can be done by substituting the right hand side of the first equation in (1.2.1) by

$$-\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}| \le \lambda\}}.$$

To establish the global weak solutions, we find a modified Galerkin method particularly convenient. We define the space H as the closure of the space  $C_0^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^3) \cap \{\mathbf{u} : \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0\}$  in  $L^2(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^3)$ . We let  $\{\phi_i\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  be an orthogonal basis of the functional space H and such that

$$\Delta \phi_i + \nabla P_i = -e_i \phi_i \quad \text{in } \Omega,$$
  
$$\phi_i = 0 \quad \text{on } \partial \Omega$$

for i = 1, 2, 3... Here  $0 \le e_1 \le e_2 \le e_3 \le ... \le e_n \le ...$  with  $e_n \to \infty$  as  $n \to \infty$ . Define  $P_m : H \mapsto H_m = \text{span}\{\phi_1, \phi_2, ..., \phi_m\}$  as the orthogonal projection. We propose the following regularized Navier-Stokes equations

$$\partial_t \mathbf{u}_m = P_m \left( \Delta \mathbf{u}_m - \mathbf{u}_m \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_m - \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\tilde{\mathbf{u}} - \mathbf{v}) f_m \, d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\tilde{\mathbf{u}}| \le \lambda\}} \right),$$
  
$$\mathbf{u}_m(x, t) \in H_m, \quad \text{and div} \mathbf{u}_m = 0.$$

Thus the approximation scheme for the Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations (1.2.1) is given by the following system

$$\partial_t \mathbf{u}_m = P_m \left( \Delta \mathbf{u}_m - \mathbf{u}_m \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_m - G_m \right),$$

$$\mathbf{u}_m(x,t) \in H_m, \quad \text{and} \quad \text{div} \mathbf{u}_m = 0.$$

$$\partial_t f_m + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f_m + \text{div}_{\mathbf{v}} ((\chi_\lambda(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) - \mathbf{v}) f_m) = 0,$$
(3.2.2)

with the initial data,

$$\mathbf{u}_m|_{t=0} = P_m \mathbf{u}_0, \qquad f_m|_{t=0} = f_0,$$

where

$$G_m = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\tilde{\mathbf{u}} - \mathbf{v}) f_m \, d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\tilde{\mathbf{u}}| \le \lambda\}}$$

and

$$\tilde{\mathbf{u}}$$
 is given in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))$ .

The rest of this subsection is devoted to show the global existence to (3.2.2) with its initial data. For given  $\tilde{\mathbf{u}}$ , we can get enough regularity of  $-\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\tilde{\mathbf{u}} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\tilde{\mathbf{u}}| \leq \lambda\}}$  to solve the modified Navier-Stokes equations.

Indeed, we have

$$\chi_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

due to

$$\tilde{\mathbf{u}} \in L^2(0, T; L^2(\Omega)).$$

Considering the following equation

$$\partial_t f + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}((\chi_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) - \mathbf{v})f) = 0;$$
  
$$f(x, \mathbf{v}, 0) = f_0(x, \mathbf{v}), \quad f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*) \quad \text{for } x \in \partial\Omega, \ \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0,$$

where  $\mathbf{v}^* = \mathbf{v} - 2(\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x))\nu(x)$ , the existence and uniqueness of the solution can be obtained as in [3, 12, 26].

Applying the maximal principle to the above equation, we have

$$||f(t, x, \mathbf{v})||_{L^p} \le C(T)||f_0||_{L^p}$$
, for any  $p > 1$ . (3.2.3)

Thanks to Lemma 3.1.2,

$$\chi_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

and

$$\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^5 f_0 \ d\mathbf{v} dx < +\infty,$$

we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^5 f d\mathbf{v} dx < +\infty.$$

This, together with Lemma 1 in [4], yields

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \, d\mathbf{v} \in L^2(0, T; L^2(\Omega)), \text{ and } \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathbf{v} f \, d\mathbf{v} \in L^2(0, T; L^2(\Omega)).$$
 (3.2.4)

By (3.2.4), we get, for all t > 0, that  $G_m \in L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))$ .

For each m we define an approximate solution  $\mathbf{u}_m$  of (3.2.2) as follows:

$$\mathbf{u}_m = \sum_{i=1}^m g_{im}(t)\phi_i(x),$$

and hence (3.2.2) is equivalent to

$$\frac{dg_m^i(t)}{dt} = -e_i g_m^i(t) - \int_{\Omega} (\phi_j(x) \cdot \nabla \phi_k(x)) \phi_i(x) \, dx \, g_m^j(t) g_m^k(t) + \int_{\Omega} G_m \phi_i(x) dx. \tag{3.2.5}$$

The initial data becomes

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} g_m^i(0)\phi_i(x) = P_m \mathbf{u}_0(x),$$

which is equivalent to saying that

$$g_m^i(0) = (\mathbf{u}_0, \phi_i) \text{ for } i = 1, 2, 3, ..., m.$$
 (3.2.6)

So the system (3.2.5) with its initial data (3.2.6) can be viewed as an ordinary differential equations in  $L^2$  verifying the conditions of the Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem. Thus it admits a unique maximal solution

$$\mathbf{u}_m \in C^1([0, T_m]; L^2(\Omega)).$$

It is easy to find the energy inequality to regularize Navier-Stokes equations as follows

$$\int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx + 2 \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx dt \le \int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}_{m0}|^2 dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} G_m \mathbf{u}_m dx dt,$$

which, together with  $G_m \in L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))$ , allows us to take  $T_m = T$ .

We define an operator

$$S: L^2((0,T) \times \Omega) \mapsto L^2((0,T) \times \Omega)$$
  
 $\tilde{\mathbf{u}} \mapsto \mathbf{u}_m.$ 

Here we need to rely on the following lemma:

**Lemma 3.2.1.** The operator S has a fixed point in  $L^2((0,T) \times \Omega)$ , that is, there is a point  $\mathbf{u}_m \in L^2((0,T) \times \Omega)$  such that  $S\mathbf{u}_m = \mathbf{u}_m$ .

*Proof.* Multiplying by  $\mathbf{u}_m$  the both sides of (3.2.2), and using integration by parts, one obtains that

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx \le \int_{\Omega} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\tilde{\mathbf{u}} - \mathbf{v}) f_m d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\tilde{\mathbf{u}}| \le \lambda\}} \right) \mathbf{u}_m dx. \tag{3.2.7}$$

Considering the force term of the modified Navier-Stokes equations, we have

$$\left| \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} (\tilde{\mathbf{u}} - \mathbf{v}) f_m \mathbf{1}_{\{|\tilde{\mathbf{u}}| \le \lambda\}} \mathbf{u}_m \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx \right| \le \left( \| \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathbf{v} f \, d\mathbf{v} \|_{L^2} + \lambda \| \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \, d\mathbf{v} \|_{L^2} \right)^2 + \| \mathbf{u}_m \|_{L^2}^2.$$

This, together with (3.2.7), implies that

$$\partial_t \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{u}_m|^2 dx + C(m).$$

By Gronwall's inequality, we have

$$\sup_{t \in (0,T)} \int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}_m|^2 \, dx \le C(m),$$

which means that

$$||S\tilde{\mathbf{u}}_m||_{L^2((0,T);H^1_0(\Omega))} \le C(m).$$
 (3.2.8)

By the first equation in (3.2.2), one obtains that

$$\|\partial_t S\tilde{\mathbf{u}}_m\|_{L^2(0,T;H_0^{-1}(\Omega))} \le C(m).$$
 (3.2.9)

By (3.2.8) and (3.2.9), we conclude that the operator S is compact in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))$  and the image of the operator S is bounded in  $L^2(0,T;\Omega)$ . So Schauder's fixed point theorem will give us that the operator S has a fixed point  $\mathbf{u}_m$  in  $L^2(0,T;\Omega)$ .

Applying Lemma 3.2.1, for any T > 0, there exists a solution  $(\mathbf{u}_m, f_m)$  to the following system

$$\partial_{t}\mathbf{u}_{m} = P_{m}\left(\Delta\mathbf{u}_{m} - \mathbf{u}_{m} \cdot \nabla\mathbf{u}_{m} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (\mathbf{u}_{m} - \mathbf{v}) f_{m} d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}_{m}| \leq \lambda\}}\right),$$

$$\mathbf{u}_{m}(x, t) \in H_{m}, \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{div}\mathbf{u}_{m} = 0.$$

$$\partial_{t} f_{m} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} f_{m} + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}((\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_{m}) - \mathbf{v}) f_{m}) = 0,$$

$$(3.2.10)$$

with its initial data

$$\mathbf{u}_m(0,x) = P_m \mathbf{u}_0, \quad f(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f_0(x,\mathbf{v}),$$

and boundary conditions

$$\mathbf{u}_m|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$$
, and  $f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*)$  for any  $x \in \partial\Omega$ ,  $\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$ .

Concerning the system (3.2.10) with the initial-boundary data, we have the following energy inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{m}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{m}(1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_{m}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_{m}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0}(1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx,$$
(3.2.11)

due to the fact

$$\int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}_m - \mathbf{v}) f_m 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}_m| \le \lambda\}} \mathbf{u}_m \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx = \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_m) (\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_m) - \mathbf{v}) f_m \, dx \, d\mathbf{v}.$$

Then we have the following result:

**Proposition 3.2.1.** For any T > 0, there is a weak solution  $(\mathbf{u}^m, f^m)$  to the following system

$$\partial_t \mathbf{u}_m = P_m \left( \Delta \mathbf{u}_m - \mathbf{u}_m \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_m - \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}_m - \mathbf{v}) f_m \, d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}_m| \le \lambda\}} \right),$$

$$\mathbf{u}_m(x, t) \in H_m, \quad and \quad \text{div} \mathbf{u}_m = 0.$$

$$\partial_t f_m + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f_m + \text{div}_{\mathbf{v}} ((\chi_\lambda(\mathbf{u}_m) - \mathbf{v}) f_m) = 0,$$

with its initial data

$$\mathbf{u}_m(0,x) = P_m \mathbf{u}_0, \quad f(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f_0(x,\mathbf{v}),$$

and boundary conditions

$$\mathbf{u}_m|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$$
, and  $f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*)$  for any  $x \in \partial\Omega$ ,  $\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$ .

In additional, the solution satisfies the following energy inequality:

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{m}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{m}(1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}_{m}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_{m}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0}(1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx,$$

# 3.2.2 Passing to the Limit as $m \to \infty$

In this section, we will pass the limit as m goes to infinity in the family of approximate solutions  $(\mathbf{u}^m, f^m)$  obtained in Proposition 3.2.1. The estimates in Proposition 3.2.1 are independent of  $m, \lambda$ , and those estimates still hold for any m. By (3.2.3), we have

$$||f^m||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^p(\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^3))} \le C$$

for all  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ . Proposition 3.2.1 yields the following estimates

$$\|\mathbf{u}^m\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} \le C,$$
  
$$\|\nabla \mathbf{u}^m\|_{L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} \le C.$$

From the above a priori estimates, we conclude that there exists a function f such that

$$f^m \to f$$
 weak star in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^p(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3))$ 

for all  $p \in (1, \infty)$ .

This weak convergence cannot provide us enough information for passing the limit. For our purpose, we rely on the following average compactness results for the Vlasov equation due to DiPerna-Lions-Meyer [14]:

### Lemma 3.2.2.

$$\frac{\partial f^n}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f^n = \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(F^n f^n) \quad in \ \mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}^3_x + \mathbb{R}^3_{\mathbf{v}} \times (0, \infty))$$

where  $f^n$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,\infty; L^2_{x,\mathbf{v}} \cap L^1_{x,\mathbf{v}}(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2))$ ,  $\frac{F^n}{1+|\mathbf{v}|}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}((0,\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^3_{\mathbf{v}}; L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_x))$ . Then  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^n \eta(\mathbf{v}) d\mathbf{v}$  is relatively compact in  $L^q(0,T; L^p(B_R))$  for all  $R, T < \infty, 1 \le q < \infty, 1 \le p < 2$  and for  $\eta$  such that  $\frac{\eta}{(1+|\mathbf{v}|)^{\sigma}} \in L^1 + L^{\infty}, \sigma \in [0,2)$ .

Remark 3.2.1. It is crucial to use this lemma to get the strong convergence of  $m_0 f^n$  and  $m_1 f^n$ .

Let  $m_0 f$  and  $m_1 f$  be the density and mean velocity associate with f. Applying Lemma 3.2.2 to the Vlasov equation of (3.2.2), one obtains that

$$m_0 f^m(t, x) \to m_0 f(t, x), \quad m_1 f^m(t, x) \to m_1 f(t, x)$$
 (3.2.12)

in  $L^q(0,T;L^p(B_R))$  for any positive number R and  $1 \le q < \infty, 1 \le p < 2$ .

Noticing that the right side of Navier-Stokes equations (3.2.2)

$$\int_{\Omega} (\mathbf{u}^m - \mathbf{v}) f^m \, d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^m| \le \lambda\}}$$

is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))$  when  $\lambda$  is fixed, one obtains that

$$\|\partial_t \mathbf{u}^n\|_{L^2(0,T;H^{-1})} \le C < \infty.$$
 (3.2.13)

By (3.2.11)-(3.2.13), applying the Aubin-Lions Lemma, (see [52]), there exist a  $\mathbf{u} \in L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2) \cap L^2(0, T; H_0^1)$ , such that

$$\mathbf{u}^m \to \mathbf{u}$$
 weak star in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2)$  and  $\mathbf{u}^m \to \mathbf{u}$  in  $L^2(0, T; H_0^1)$   
 $\mathbf{u}^m \to \mathbf{u}$  strongly in  $L^2(0, T; H_0^1)$ . (3.2.14)

The next step is to show the convergence of  $(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^m d\mathbf{v}) \mathbf{u}^m \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}^m| \leq \lambda\}}$  in the sense of distributions.

Note that  $\nabla \mathbf{u}^m$  is bounded in  $L^2(0,T,L^2(\Omega))$  and (3.2.12), we have

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^m \, d\mathbf{v}\right) \mathbf{u}^m \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}^m| \le \lambda\}} \to \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \, d\mathbf{v}\right) \mathbf{u} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}| \le \lambda\}}$$

in the sense of distributions. Therefore,

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^n d\mathbf{v}\right) \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^n) \to \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f d\mathbf{v}\right) \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u})$$

in the sense of distributions. Applying these convergence results, one concludes that  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  is a weak solution to the following system

$$\partial_{t}\mathbf{u} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u} + \nabla p - \Delta \mathbf{u} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \, d\mathbf{v} \mathbf{1}_{\{|\mathbf{u}| \le \lambda\}},$$

$$\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0,$$

$$\partial_{t}f + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x}f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}((\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) - \mathbf{v})f) = 0$$
(3.2.15)

with its initial data

$$u(0,x) = \mathbf{u}_0(x), \ f(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f(0,x,\mathbf{v}),$$

and boundary conditions

$$\mathbf{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$$
, and  $f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*)$  for  $x \in \partial\Omega$ ,  $\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$ .

Next, we show that this solution satisfies a particular energy inequality.

Because the solution  $(\mathbf{u}^m, f^m)$  satisfies the energy inequality in Proposition 3.2.1, we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}^{m}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{m} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{m}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

The difficulty of passing the limit for the energy inequality is the convergence of the term  $\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^m |\chi_\lambda(\mathbf{u}^m) - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt.$  Here we write the term as:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} \left( f^{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m})|^{2} - 2f^{m} \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m}) \mathbf{v} + f^{m} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} \right) dx d\mathbf{v} dt. \tag{3.2.16}$$

By (3.2.14), we have

$$\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}_m) \to \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) \quad \text{in } L^2(0, T; L^6(\Omega)).$$
 (3.2.17)

Let us look at

$$\left| \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{m} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m})|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u})|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt \right| 
\leq \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (f^{m} - f) d\mathbf{v} \right) |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m})|^{2} d dx + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f d\mathbf{v} \right) \left( |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{m})|^{2} - |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u})|^{2} \right) dx.$$
(3.2.18)

Applying (3.2.12) and (3.2.17) to (3.2.18), we deduce that

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^m |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^m)|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u})|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$

as  $m \to \infty$ . Similarly,

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \mathbf{v} f^m \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^m) \, d\mathbf{v} dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \mathbf{v} f \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) \, d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$

for all t > 0.

Finally, because

$$f^m \rightharpoonup f$$
 weak star in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^p(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3))$ 

for all  $p \in (1, \infty]$  and  $m_2 f^m$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^1(\Omega))$ , then for any fixed R > 0, we have

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^m |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt = \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \chi(|\mathbf{v}| < R) |\mathbf{v}|^2 f^m dx d\mathbf{v} dt + O(\frac{1}{R})$$

uniformly in m, where  $\chi$  is the characteristic function of the ball of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  of radius R.

Letting  $m \to \infty$ , then  $R \to \infty$ , we find

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^m |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f|\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt.$$

Thus, we have proved

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^m |\chi_\lambda(\mathbf{u}^m) - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f |\chi_\lambda(\mathbf{u}) - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$
 (3.2.19)

as  $m \to \infty$ .

Letting m go to infinity, using the convexity of the energy, the weak convergence of  $f^m$  and  $\mathbf{u}^m$ , and (3.2.19), we deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f|\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}) - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_0|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f_0(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

Thus, we have proved the following result:

**Proposition 3.2.2.** For any T > 0, there is a weak solution  $(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}, f^{\lambda})$  to (3.2.15) with the initial data

$$\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}(0,x) = \mathbf{u}_0(x), \ f^{\lambda}(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f_0(x,\mathbf{v}),$$

and boundary condition

$$\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$$
, and  $f^{\lambda}(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f^{\lambda}(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*)$  for  $x \in \partial\Omega$ ,  $\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$ .

In additional, the solution satisfies the following energy inequality:

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\lambda}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

# 3.2.3 Passing the limit as $\lambda \to \infty$

The last step of showing the global weak solution is to pass the limit as  $\lambda$  goes to infinity. First, we let  $(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}, f^{\lambda})$  be a solution constructed by Proposition 3.2.2. It is easy to find that all estimates for  $(\mathbf{u}^m, f^m)$  still hold for  $(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}, f^{\lambda})$ . So we can treat these terms as before.

It only remains to show that we can pass the limit in the coupling terms  $\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda})f^{\lambda}$  and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| \leq \lambda\}} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} \chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda})$ . Here, we treat these terms as follows

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| \le \lambda\}} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| > \lambda\}}, \tag{3.2.20}$$

and for the second term in (3.2.20),

$$\| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| > \lambda\}} \|_{L^{1}(0,T;\Omega)}$$

$$\leq \| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \| \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} \|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))} \| 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| > \lambda\}} \|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))}$$

$$\leq \| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \| \mathbf{u}^{\lambda} \|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))} (\frac{\|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))}}{\lambda})$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \to 0$$

$$(3.2.21)$$

as  $\lambda \to \infty$ , where we used Sobolev embedding theorem.

On the other hand, we have

$$\partial_t (\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v}) + \operatorname{div}_x (\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathbf{v} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v}) = 0,$$

which implies that  $\partial_t(\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v})$  is bounded in  $L^2(0,T;H^{-1})$ . This, with the help of  $\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\lambda}$  bounded in  $L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)$ , yields that

$$\mathbf{u}^{\lambda} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} \right) \to \mathbf{u} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f d\mathbf{v} \right) \text{ as } \lambda \to \infty$$
 (3.2.22)

in the sense of distributions.

By (3.2.20)-(3.2.22), one deduces that

$$\mathbf{u}^{\lambda} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\lambda} d\mathbf{v} 1_{\{|\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}| \leq \lambda\}} \right) \to \mathbf{u} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f d\mathbf{v} \right) \text{ as } \lambda \to \infty$$

in the sense of distributions. Thus we can pass the limit in the weak solutions of (1.2.1) as  $\lambda \to \infty$ . We remark that the solution  $(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}, f^{\lambda})$  satisfies the energy inequality in Proposition 3.2.2:

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\lambda}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\lambda} |\chi_{\lambda}(\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}) - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_{0}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

Using the same approach as in last subsection, letting  $\lambda$  go to infinity, using the convexity of the energy and the weak convergence of  $f^{\lambda}$  and  $\mathbf{u}^{\lambda}$ , we deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{u}_0|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f_0(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

So we have proved Theorem 3.1.1.

## 3.3 UNIQUENESS IN THE TWO DIMENSIONAL SPACE

The goal of this section is to establish the uniqueness of global solutions in the two dimensional space. For that purpose, we shall study the regularity first.

# 3.3.1 Regularity

The existence of global weak solution to (1.2.1) was obtained by Theorem 3.1.1. We multiply the first equation of (1.2.1) by  $\mathbf{u}_t$  and use integration by parts over  $\Omega$  to obtain,

$$\int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}_{t}|^{2} dx + \partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx 
\leq \int_{\Omega} |m_{0} f \cdot \mathbf{u} \cdot \mathbf{u}_{t}| dx + \int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \mathbf{u}_{t}| dx + \int_{\Omega} |m_{1} f| |\mathbf{u}_{t}| dx.$$

By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we deduce

$$\|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \frac{d}{dt}\|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}$$

$$\leq \|m_{0}f\|_{L^{4}(\Omega)}\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^{4}(\Omega)}\|\mathbf{u}_{t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|\mathbf{u}_{t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}\|\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$$

$$+ \|m_{1}f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}\|\mathbf{u}_{t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}.$$
(3.3.1)

By Theorem 3.1.1, we have

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{2}(\Omega)), \nabla \mathbf{u} \in L^{2}(0, T; L^{2}(\Omega)).$$

Using the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality

$$||v||_{L^4} \le C||v||_{L^2}^{1/2} ||\nabla v||_{L^2}^{1/2}, \tag{3.3.2}$$

one obtains that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}|^{4} dx dt \le C \|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \le C.$$
 (3.3.3)

Since  $\mathbf{u} \in L^2(0,T;H^1_0(\Omega))$ , by the Sobolev imbedding inequality, we obtain  $\mathbf{u} \in L^2(0,T;L^p(\Omega))$  for any  $1 \leq p < \infty$ .

Thanks to Lemma 3.1.2 with d = 2, we have

$$M_6 f < \infty$$
 for any  $0 < t < T$ ,

if  $m_6 f_0 < \infty$ .

Let us estimate  $m_0 f$  in the two dimensional space:

$$m_0 f = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f \, d\mathbf{v} = \int_{|\mathbf{v}| < r} f \, d\mathbf{v} + \int_{|\mathbf{v}| \ge r} f \, d\mathbf{v}$$
$$\leq C \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} r^2 + \frac{1}{r^k} \int_{|\mathbf{v}| \ge r} |\mathbf{v}|^k f \, d\mathbf{v}$$

for all  $k \geq 0$ . Letting  $r = (\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathbf{v}|^k f d\mathbf{v})^{\frac{1}{k+2}}$ , then

$$m_0 f \le C(\|f\|_{L^{\infty}} + 1) (\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathbf{v}|^k f \, d\mathbf{v})^{\frac{2}{k+2}}$$

for all  $k \geq 0$ . Taking k = 6, then  $m_0 f \leq C(m_6 f)^{1/4}$ , which means

$$||m_0 f||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^4(\Omega))} < \infty.$$
 (3.3.4)

Similarly, we have

$$||m_1 f||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} < \infty.$$
 (3.3.5)

By (3.3.1)-(3.3.5), we have for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ 

$$\|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \frac{d}{dt}\|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \le \frac{C(t)}{\varepsilon} (1 + \|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}) + \varepsilon \|D^{2}\mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}$$
(3.3.6)

where  $C(t) \ge 0$ , and  $\int_0^T C(t)dt \le C$  for all T > 0.

Next, observe that for all  $t \ge 0$  in view of (1.2.1), we have

$$\|-\Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$$

$$\leq C \left(\|m_{1}f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \||\mathbf{u}||\nabla \mathbf{u}|\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|m_{0}f \cdot \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}\right).$$

Due to  $div \mathbf{u} = 0$ , by the classical regularity on Stokes equations, we obtain

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^{2}(\Omega)}$$

$$\leq C \left( \|m_{1}f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \||\mathbf{u}||\nabla \mathbf{u}|\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|m_{0}f \cdot \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \right).$$

Following the same argument of (3.3.6), we have for all  $\varepsilon' > 0$ ,

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^{2}(\Omega)} \leq \frac{1}{\varepsilon'} C_{1}(t) + C \|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \varepsilon' \|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^{2}(\Omega)}$$
(3.3.7)

where  $C_1(t) \geq 0$ , and  $\int_0^T C_1^2(t)dt \leq C$ . Choosing  $\varepsilon' = \frac{1}{2}$ , we obtain

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^2(\Omega)}^2 \le C_2(t) + C\|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}$$
(3.3.8)

where  $C_2(t) \ge 0$ , and  $\int_0^T C_2^2(t)dt \le C$ . Inserting (3.3.8) in (3.3.6) and choose  $\varepsilon = 1/2C$ , we obtain for all  $t \ge 0$ 

$$\|\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \frac{d}{dt}\|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \le C_{3}(t)(1 + \|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2})$$
(3.3.9)

where  $C_3(t) \ge 0$ , and  $\int_0^T C_3^2(t)dt \le C$ .

Applying Gronwall's inequality to (3.3.9), we obtain

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}$$
 is bounded in  $L^2(\Omega \times (0,T))$ ,

and

**u** is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;H_0^1(\Omega))$ .

This, with the help (3.3.8), implies that

**u** is bounded in 
$$L^2(0,T;H^2(\Omega))$$
.

Here, we need to rely on the following Lemma which is a very special case of interpolation theorem of Lions-Magenes. We refer the readers to [52] for the proof of this lemma.

**Lemma 3.3.1.** Let  $V \subset H \subset V'$  be three Hilbert spaces, V' is a dual space of V. If a function  $\mathbf{u}$  belong to  $L^2(0,T;V)$  and its derivative  $\mathbf{u}'$  belongs to  $L^2(0,T;V')$  then  $\mathbf{u}$  is almost everywhere equal to a function continuous from [0,T] into H.

Thanks to

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \in L^2(\Omega \times (0,T)), \text{ and } \mathbf{u} \in L^\infty(0,T;H^1(\Omega)) \cap L^2(0,T;H^2(\Omega)),$$

we conclude that  $\mathbf{u} \in C([0,T], H^1(\Omega))$  by Lemma 3.3.1, consequently  $f \in C^1([0,T]; L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2 \times \Omega))$ .

## 3.3.2 Uniqueness of solutions

To show the uniqueness, we rely on the following parabolic regularity due to [16, 49, 52]:

Lemma 3.3.2. If u solves

$$\partial_t \mathbf{u} - \Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p = F,$$
  
 $\mathbf{u}(t=0) = \mathbf{u}_0, \quad \mathbf{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0,$ 

on some time interval (0,T), then we have

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T);H_0^1)\cap L^2(0,T;H^2)} \le C\left(\|F\|_{L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)} + \|\mathbf{u}_0\|_{H_0^1}\right).$$

Now we are ready to show the uniqueness. Let  $(\mathbf{u}_1, f_1)$  and  $(\mathbf{u}_2, f_2)$  be two different solutions to (1.2.1)-(1.2.3). Let  $\bar{\mathbf{u}} = \mathbf{u}_1 - \mathbf{u}_2$ , and  $\bar{f} = f_1 - f_2$ , then we have the following equations:

$$\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{t} + \nabla p - \Delta \bar{\mathbf{u}} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\bar{\mathbf{u}} f_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} \bar{f} - \mathbf{v} \bar{f}) d\mathbf{v} - (\bar{\mathbf{u}} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} \cdot \nabla \bar{\mathbf{u}})$$

$$\operatorname{div} \bar{\mathbf{u}} = 0,$$

$$\bar{f}_{t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} \bar{f} + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}} (\bar{\mathbf{u}} f_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} \bar{f} - \mathbf{v} \bar{f}) = 0$$
(3.3.10)

in  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \times (0,T)$ , subject to the following initial data

$$\bar{\mathbf{u}}(0,x) = 0, \qquad \bar{f}(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = 0,$$

and boundary condition

$$\bar{\mathbf{u}}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \quad \bar{f}(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*) = \bar{f}(t, x, \mathbf{v}) \quad \text{for } x \in \partial\Omega, \ \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0.$$

Here, we denote the space  $X = L^{\infty}(0,T;H_0^1) \cap L^2(0,T;H_0^2)$ . Applying Lemma 3.3.2 with  $\mathbf{u}_0 = 0$ , we have the following regularity:

$$\|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{X} \leq C\|\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\bar{\mathbf{u}}f_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2}\bar{f} - \mathbf{v}\bar{f})d\mathbf{v} + (\bar{\mathbf{u}}\cdot\nabla\mathbf{u}_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2}\cdot\nabla\bar{\mathbf{u}})\|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)}$$

$$= J_{1} + J_{2}.$$
(3.3.11)

For  $J_1$ :

$$\begin{aligned}
&\| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\bar{\mathbf{u}} f_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} \bar{f} - \mathbf{v} \bar{f}) d\mathbf{v} \|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \\
&= \| \bar{\mathbf{u}} m_{0} f_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} m_{0} \bar{f} - m_{1} \bar{f} \|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \\
&\leq \| \bar{\mathbf{u}} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{p_{1}}(\Omega))} \| m_{0} f_{1} \|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{3}(\Omega))} + \| 1 \|_{L^{6}(0,T;L^{x}(\Omega))} \| \mathbf{u}_{2} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{p_{2}}(\Omega))} \| m_{0} \bar{f} \|_{L^{3}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \\
&+ \| m_{1} \bar{f} \|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \\
&\leq \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| m_{0} f_{1} \|_{L^{3}(\Omega)} T^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \bar{\mathbf{u}} \|_{X} + C T^{\frac{1}{6}} \| \mathbf{u}_{2} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{p}(\Omega))} \| m_{0} \bar{f} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{3}(\Omega))} \\
&+ \| m_{1} \bar{f} \|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)}, 
\end{aligned} \tag{3.3.12}$$

where  $p_1 = 6$ ,  $x = \frac{6p_2}{p_2 - 6}$ , for any  $p_2 > 6$ , C depends on the domain  $\Omega$ . And for  $J_2$ :

$$\|\bar{\mathbf{u}} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u}_{1} + \mathbf{u}_{2} \cdot \nabla \bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)}$$

$$\leq \|1\|_{L^{4}(0,T;L^{y}(\Omega))} \|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{p}(\Omega))} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}_{1}\|_{L^{4}((0,T)\times\Omega)}$$

$$+ \|1\|_{L^{4}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega))} \|\mathbf{u}_{2}\|_{L^{4}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega))} \|\nabla \bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))}$$

$$\leq CT^{\frac{1}{4}} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}_{1}\|_{L^{4}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \|\mathbf{u}\|_{X} + CT^{\frac{1}{4}} \|\mathbf{u}_{2}\|_{L^{4}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega))} \|\mathbf{u}\|_{X},$$
(3.3.13)

where  $y = \frac{4p}{p-4}$  for any p > 4, C only depends on the domain  $\Omega$ , and we used the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality for  $\nabla \mathbf{u}_1$ , the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality and embedding inequality for  $\mathbf{u}_2$ . By (3.3.11)-(3.3.13), we can choose small T such that

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} ||m_0 f_1||_{L^3(\Omega)} T^{\frac{1}{2}} + C ||\mathbf{u}_2||_{L^\infty(0,T;L^p(\Omega))} T^{\frac{1}{6}} 
+ C T^{\frac{1}{4}} ||\nabla \mathbf{u}_1||_{L^4((0,T)\times\Omega)} + C T^{\frac{1}{4}} ||\mathbf{u}_2||_{L^4(0,T;L^\infty(\Omega))} \le \frac{1}{2},$$
(3.3.14)

then

$$\|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{X} \le \|m_0 \bar{f}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{3}(\Omega))} + \|m_1 \bar{f}\|_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)}. \tag{3.3.15}$$

The next step is to show  $||m_0\bar{f}||_{L^3((0,T)\times\Omega)} + ||m_1\bar{f}||_{L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)}$  can be controlled by  $||\mathbf{u}||_X$ .

In the two dimensional space, we have

$$\int_0^T \|m_0 \bar{f}\|_{L^3(\Omega)}^3 dt \le C \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathbf{v}|^4 \bar{f} d\mathbf{v} dx dt,$$

and

$$\int_0^T \|m_1 \bar{f}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 dt \le C \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathbf{v}|^4 \bar{f} \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx \, dt.$$

Pluging them into (3.3.15), and choosing T small enough again, one deduces that

$$\|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{X} \le C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathbf{v}|^{4} \bar{f} d\mathbf{v} dx dt.$$
 (3.3.16)

We multiply the second equation of (3.3.10) by  $|\mathbf{v}|^k$  for  $k \geq 1$ , and use integration by parts over  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2$ :

$$\partial_{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k} d\mathbf{v} dx + k \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k} d\mathbf{v} dx$$

$$= k \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{\mathbf{u}} f_{1} |\mathbf{v}|^{k-1} d\mathbf{v} dx + k \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \mathbf{u}_{2} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k-1} d\mathbf{v} dx.$$
(3.3.17)

We estimate the right hand side terms of (3.3.17):

$$k \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{\mathbf{u}} f_{1} |\mathbf{v}|^{k-1} d\mathbf{v} dx + k \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \mathbf{u}_{2} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k-1} d\mathbf{v} dx$$

$$\leq C \int_{\Omega} |\bar{\mathbf{u}}| |m_{k-1} f_{1}| dx + C \int_{\Omega} |\mathbf{u}_{2}| |m_{k-1} \bar{f}| dx$$

$$\leq C ||\bar{\mathbf{u}}||_{L^{2}(\Omega)} ||m_{k-1} f_{1}||_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + C ||\mathbf{u}_{2}||_{H_{0}^{2}(\Omega)} ||m_{k-1} \bar{f}||_{L^{1}(\Omega)}.$$
(3.3.18)

By (3.3.17) and (3.3.18), we have

$$\sup_{t \in (0,T)} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k} d\mathbf{v} dx + k \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{k} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
\leq \int_{0}^{T} ||\bar{\mathbf{u}}||_{L^{2}(\Omega)} ||m_{k-1} f_{1}||_{L^{2}(\Omega)} dt + \int_{0}^{T} ||\mathbf{u}_{2}||_{H_{0}^{2}(\Omega)} ||m_{k-1} \bar{f}||_{L^{1}(\Omega)} dt 
\leq ||\bar{\mathbf{u}}||_{L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)} ||m_{k-1} f_{1}||_{L^{2}(\Omega)} T^{\frac{1}{2}} + ||\mathbf{u}_{2}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{2}(\Omega))} T^{\frac{1}{2}} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathbf{v}|^{k-1} \bar{f} d\mathbf{v} dx.$$
(3.3.19)

for all  $k \geq 1$ . Meanwhile, we integrate the third equation in (3.3.10) over  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2$  and use integration by parts:

$$\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \bar{f} \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \bar{f}_0 \, d\mathbf{v} \, dx = 0. \tag{3.3.20}$$

Using (3.3.19)-(3.3.20) and by induction, we deduce

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \bar{f} |\mathbf{v}|^{4} d\mathbf{v} dx dt \leq \left( \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_{3} f_{1}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} T^{\frac{1}{2}} + \|\mathbf{u}_{2}\|_{X} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_{2} f_{1}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} T + \|\mathbf{u}_{2}\|_{X}^{2} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_{1} f_{1}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} T^{\frac{3}{2}} + \|\mathbf{u}_{2}\|_{X}^{3} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_{0} f_{1}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} T^{2} \right) \|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{X}.$$
(3.3.21)

Thanks to (3.3.21) and (3.3.16), choosing T > 0 small enough, we obtain:

$$\|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_X \le \frac{1}{2} \|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_X.$$

Thus,  $\bar{\mathbf{u}} = 0$ , and hence  $\mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{u}_2$  on a small time interval. Thus, we have proved the uniqueness of  $\mathbf{u}$  on a small time interval.

On the other hand, we have the following equation on the same time interval.

$$\bar{f}_t + \mathbf{v}\nabla \bar{f} + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}((\mathbf{u}_2 - \mathbf{v})\bar{f}) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \times (0, T],$$
 (3.3.22)

with its initial data

$$\bar{f}_0 = 0,$$

and boundary condition

$$\bar{f}(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = \bar{f}(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*)$$
 for  $x \in \partial \Omega$ ,  $\mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$ .

By (3.3.22), we have

$$\|\bar{f}\|_{L^{\infty}((0,T]\times\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^2)} \le C\|\bar{f}_0\|_{L^{\infty}((0,T]\times\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^2)},$$

which yields  $f_1 = f_2$ . So we have proved the uniqueness of solution  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  on a small time interval  $[0, T_0]$ . For any given T > 0, we consider the maximal interval of the uniqueness,  $T_1 = \sup T_0 \leq T$ , such that the solution is unique on  $[0, T_0]$ . The main goal is to prove that  $T_1$  can be taken to be equal to  $\infty$ . For any given  $T_0 > 0$ , we use

$$\bar{\mathbf{u}}(T_0, x) = 0, \ \bar{f}(T_0, x, \mathbf{v}) = 0,$$

as the new initial data to (3.3.10). Applying the same argument to equation (3.3.10) with the new data, the uniqueness of solution can be extended to  $[0, T_0 + T^*]$  for a small number  $T^* > 0$ .

By (3.3.14) and (3.3.21),  $T^*$  can be chosen only depending on the upper bounds of

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_0 f_1\|_{L^3(\Omega)}, \quad \|\mathbf{u}_1\|_X, \quad \|\mathbf{u}_2\|_X, \quad \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|m_i f_1\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \quad \text{for } i = 0, 1, 2, 3.$$

By the regularity of **u** in Section 4.1,  $\mathbf{u}_1$ ,  $\mathbf{u}_2$  are uniformly bounded in the space X. Applying the same argument of (3.3.4) and Lemma 3.1.2, we can show that the other terms are uniformly bounded for all time  $t \geq 0$ . All such terms are uniformly bounded for all time  $t \geq 0$ . Thus,  $T^*$ 

can be chosen not depending on the initial data at time  $T_0$ . In fact, we can choose  $T^* = T_0$ . One can then repeat the argument many times and obtain the uniqueness of  $(\mathbf{u}, f)$  on the whole time.

#### 4.0 DENSITY-DEPENDENT FLUID-PARTICLE FLOW

It is very hard to carry out the mathematical analysis for the system with density-dependent interactions because a relaxation of the kinetic regime toward a hydrodynamic regime with velocity in the vacuum can not be excepted. In [55], we established the existence of global weak solutions to the Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations with large data when the density appears in the interactions. In [55], to overcome this difficulty, we decomposed the interaction of the Navier-Stokes equations into two components. One component is viewed as the work of internal force appearing in the left side of the Navier-Stokes equations, and the other component is viewed as an external force. Thus, we can construct an approximation scheme and use a compactness argument to obtain the solutions.

### 4.1 A PRIORI ESTIMATES AND MAIN RESULTS

In this section, we shall derive some fundamental a priori estimates and then state our main results. These estimates will play an important role in the compactness analysis later since they will allow us to deduce the global existence upon passing to the limit in the regularized approximation scheme. We shall develop these a priori estimates in the three-dimensional space, but they all hold in the two-dimensional space.

First, roughly speaking, (1.3.1) and the incompressibility condition mean that the density  $\rho(t,x)$  is independent of time t. In fact, we take any function  $\beta \in C^1([0,\infty);\Omega)$ , multiply (1.3.1) by  $\beta'(\rho)$ , use the incompressibility condition, and integration by parts over  $\Omega$ , then we have

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \beta(\rho) dx = 0.$$

Applying the maximum principle to the transport equations (1.3.1) and (1.3.3), one deduces that

$$\|\rho\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \|\rho_0\|_{L^{\infty}},$$

and also  $\rho \geq 0$ , so we have

$$0 \le \rho(t, x) \le \|\rho_0\|_{L^{\infty}} \tag{4.1.1}$$

for almost every t.

We now multiply (1.3.2) by  $\mathbf{u}$  and integrate over  $\Omega$ , and use (1.3.1), (1.3.3), and (1.3.5) to deduce that

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx = -2 \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \mathbf{u} d\mathbf{v} dx. \tag{4.1.2}$$

On the other hand, we multiply the Vlasov equation (1.3.4) by  $\frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2}$ , integrate over  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3$ , and use integration by parts to obtain

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f|\mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx 
= -2 \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \mathbf{u} d\mathbf{v} dx.$$
(4.1.3)

Using (4.1.2)-(4.1.3) and the conservation of mass:

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{P}^3} f \, d\mathbf{v} dx = 0, \tag{4.1.4}$$

we obtain the following energy equality for the system (1.3.1)-(1.3.5):

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx 
+ 2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx = 0.$$
(4.1.5)

Integrating (4.1.5) with respect to t, we obtain for all t,

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx + 2 \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
+ 2 \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx dt 
= \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_{0}|^{2}}{\rho_{0}} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0}(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx.$$
(4.1.6)

By (4.1.5), it is easy to find that the global energy is non-increasing with respect to t:

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left( \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx \right) \le 0.$$

Assume

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0|^2}{\rho_0} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f_0(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2) d\mathbf{v} dx < \infty,$$

then

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \le C,$$

and

$$\|\nabla \mathbf{u}\|_{L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)} \le C,\tag{4.1.7}$$

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \|\rho|\mathbf{u}|^2\|_{L^1(\Omega)} \le C,\tag{4.1.8}$$

for any given T > 0 and some generic positive constant C. Moreover, by the Poincaré inequality we obtain

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;H_0^1(\Omega))} \le C. \tag{4.1.9}$$

The maximum principle applied to (1.3.4) implies that

$$||f||_{L^{\infty}} \le C||f_0||_{L^{\infty}} \tag{4.1.10}$$

for all  $t \in [0, T]$ . Moreover,  $f_0 \ge 0$  implies  $f \ge 0$  for almost every  $(t, x, \mathbf{v})$ . Then, by the conservation of mass (4.1.4) and (4.1.10), one has the following estimate:

$$||f||_{L^{\infty}((0,T)\times\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^{3})} + ||f||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{1}(\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^{3}))}$$

$$\leq C \left(||f_{0}||_{L^{\infty}((0,T)\times\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^{3})} + ||f_{0}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{1}(\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^{3}))}\right).$$

$$(4.1.11)$$

Let w(t,x) be a smooth vector field in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  and let f be a solution to the following kinetic equation:

$$\partial_t f + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}((w - \mathbf{v})f) = 0,$$

$$f(0, x, \mathbf{v}) = f_0(x, \mathbf{v}), \quad f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*) \quad \text{for } x \in \partial\Omega, \quad \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0$$
(4.1.12)

in  $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3$ . DiPerna-Lions [12] obtained the existence and uniqueness of solution to (4.1.12) when w is not smooth. Denote the moments of f by

$$m_k f(t, x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) |\mathbf{v}|^k d\mathbf{v},$$
$$M_k f(t) = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) |\mathbf{v}|^k d\mathbf{v} dx,$$

for any  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \Omega$ , and integer  $k \ge 0$ . It is clear that

$$M_k f(t) = \int_{\Omega} m_k f(t, x) dx.$$

We first recall the following lemma [26]:

**Lemma 4.1.1.** Let  $w \in L^p(0,T;L^{N+k}(\Omega))$  with  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$  and  $k \geq 1$ . Assume that  $f_0 \in (L^{\infty} \cap L^1)(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3)$  and  $m_k f_0 \in L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3)$ . Then, the solution f of (4.1.12) should have the following estimates

$$M_k f \le C \left( (M_k f_0)^{1/(N+k)} + (|f_0|_{L^{\infty}} + 1) ||w||_{L^p(0,T;L^{N+k}(\Omega))} \right)^{N+k}$$

for all  $0 \le t \le T$  where the constant C depends only on T.

We also recall the average compactness result for the Vlasov equation due to Di Perna-Lions-Meyer [14]:

Lemma 4.1.2. Suppose

$$\frac{\partial f^n}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_x f^n = \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(F^n f^n) \qquad in \, \mathcal{D}'(\Omega + \mathbb{R}^3 \times (0, \infty))$$

where  $f^n$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,\infty;L^2(\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^3))$  and  $f^n(1+|\mathbf{v}|^2)$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,\infty;L^1(\Omega\times\mathbb{R}^3))$ ,  $\frac{F^n}{1+|\mathbf{v}|}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}((0,\infty)\times\mathbb{R}^3;L^2(\Omega))$ . Then  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3}f^n\eta(\mathbf{v})d\mathbf{v}$  is relatively compact in  $L^q(0,T;L^p(\Omega))$  for  $1\leq q<\infty, 1\leq p<2$  and for  $\eta$  such that  $\frac{\eta}{(1+|\mathbf{v}|)^{\sigma}}\in L^1+L^{\infty}, \sigma\in[0,2)$ .

Remark 4.1.1. We shall use this lemma for the Vlasov equation to obtain the compactness of  $m_0 f$  and  $m_1 f$ , which will allow us to pass the limit when  $\varepsilon$  and  $\delta$  go to zero in the approximation.

In this paper, we assume that

 $\rho_0 \geq 0 \text{ almost everywhere in } \Omega, \quad \rho_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega),$   $\mathbf{m}_0 \in L^2(\Omega), \quad \mathbf{m}_0 = 0 \text{ almost everywhere on } \{\rho_0 = 0\}, \quad \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0|^2}{\rho_0} \in L^1(\Omega),$   $f_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3), \quad m_3 f_0 \in L^{\infty}((0, T) \times \Omega).$ (4.1.13)

**Definition 4.1.1.** We say that  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  is a global weak solution to problem (1.3.1)-(1.3.8) if the following conditions are satisfied: for any T > 0,

- $\rho \ge 0$ ,  $\rho \in L^{\infty}([0,T] \times \Omega)$ ,  $\rho \in C([0,T]; L^{p}(\Omega))$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ ;
- $\mathbf{u} \in L^2(0,T; H_0^1(\Omega));$
- $\rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^1(\Omega))$
- $f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) \ge 0$ , for any  $(t, x, \mathbf{v}) \in (0, T) \times \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3$ ;
- $f \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3));$
- $m_3 f \in L^{\infty}(0, T; L^1(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3));$
- For any  $\varphi \in C^1([0,T] \times \Omega)$ , such that  $\operatorname{div}_x \varphi = 0$ , for almost everywhere t,

$$-\int_{\Omega} \mathbf{m}_{0} \cdot \varphi(0, x) \, dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \left( -\rho \mathbf{u} \cdot \partial_{t} \varphi - (\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) \cdot \nabla \varphi + \mu \nabla \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \varphi + \mu \rho \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \varphi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) \, dx dt = 0;$$

$$(4.1.14)$$

• For any  $\phi \in C^1([0,T] \times \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3)$  with compact support in  $\mathbf{v}$ , such that  $\phi(T,\cdot,\cdot) = 0$ ,

$$-\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f\left(\partial_{t} \phi + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} \phi + \rho(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi\right) dx d\mathbf{v} ds = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0} \phi(0, \cdot, \cdot) dx d\mathbf{v};$$

$$(4.1.15)$$

• The energy inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) d\mathbf{v} dx + 2 \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f|\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt 
+ 2 \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx dt 
\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_{0}|^{2}}{\rho_{0}} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) f_{0} d\mathbf{v} dx$$

$$(4.1.16)$$

holds for almost everywhere  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Our main result on the global weak solutions reads as follows.

**Theorem 4.1.1.** Under the assumption (4.1.13), there exists a global weak solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  to the initial-boundary value problem (1.3.1)-(1.3.9) for any T > 0.

Remark 4.1.2. The same existence of global weak solutions holds also in two-dimensional spaces.

### 4.2 EXISTENCE OF GLOBAL WEAK SOLUTIONS

In this section, we are going to prove Theorem 4.1.1 in two steps. First, we build a regularized approximation system for the original system, and solve this approximation system. Then, we recover the original system from the approximation scheme by passing to the limit of the sequence of solutions obtained in the first step.

## 4.2.1 Construction of approximation solutions

For each  $\varepsilon > 0$ , we define

$$\theta_{\varepsilon} := \varepsilon^3 \theta \left( \frac{x}{\varepsilon} \right)$$

and denote

$$\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} := \mathbf{u} * \theta_{\varepsilon},$$

where  $\theta$  is the standard mollifier satisfying

$$\theta \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3), \theta \ge 0, \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \theta \, dx = 1.$$

By (4.1.1), all values of the solution  $\rho$  are bounded uniformly. The regularity of the term  $-\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \rho f d\mathbf{v}$  is not enough to solve the Navier-Stokes equation directly. Inspired by the work of [26], we introduce the following regularization function

$$R_{\delta}(m_0 f, m_1 f) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta \int_{\mathbb{D}^3} f \, d\mathbf{v} + \delta \left| \int_{\mathbb{D}^3} f \mathbf{v} d\mathbf{v} \right|}, \quad \text{for any fixed } \delta > 0.$$

Clearly

$$0 < R_{\delta}(m_0 f, m_1 f) < 1$$

for any  $\delta > 0$ , and

$$R_{\delta}(m_0 f, m_1 f) \rightarrow 1$$

as  $\delta \to 0$ . For any fixed  $\delta > 0$ , as mentioned in the introduction, the regularized force term

$$\rho R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \ d\mathbf{v}$$

consists of two terms:

$$\rho\left(R_{\delta}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}}f\,d\mathbf{v}\right)\mathbf{u} \quad \text{and} \quad \rho\left(R_{\delta}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}}\mathbf{v}f\,d\mathbf{v}\right)$$

the first one is viewed as the work of internal force, and the second one is viewed as the external force. The regularized external force is in  $L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)$ , which ensures that the regularized Navier-Stokes equations with the work of internal force have a smooth solution. To keep a similar energy inequality for the approximation scheme, we need to regularize the acceleration term as

$$R_{\delta}(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v})\rho f$$

in the Vlasov equation. Thus, we consider the following approximation problem:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}) = 0, \tag{4.2.1}$$

$$\frac{\partial(\rho\mathbf{u})}{\partial t} + \operatorname{div}(\rho\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathbf{u}) - \mu\Delta\mathbf{u} + \nabla p + \rho \left(R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f \, d\mathbf{v}\right) \mathbf{u} = \rho \left(R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathbf{v} f \, d\mathbf{v}\right), \tag{4.2.2}$$

$$\operatorname{div}\mathbf{u} = 0, \tag{4.2.3}$$

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(R_{\delta}(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v})\rho f) = 0.$$
(4.2.4)

To define  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  well, we need to set

$$\Omega_{\varepsilon} = \{ x \in \Omega, \ \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial \Omega) > \varepsilon \}$$

for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  if  $\Omega$  is smooth. Otherwise, we can choose a smooth connected domain  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  such that

$$\{x \in \Omega, \ \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial\Omega) > \varepsilon\} \subset \Omega_{\varepsilon} \subset \overline{\Omega_{\varepsilon}} \subset \Omega.$$

We let  $\hat{\mathbf{u}}^{\varepsilon}$  to be the truncation in  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  of  $\mathbf{u}$ , and we extended it by 0 to  $\Omega$ . We define  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} = \hat{\mathbf{u}}^{\varepsilon} * \theta_{\frac{\varepsilon}{2}}$ . It is easy to find that  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  is a smooth function with respect to x, and

$$\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} = 0$$
 on  $\partial \Omega$  and  $\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon} = 0$  in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

To impose the initial value for our approximate system, we need the following elementary variant of Hodge-de Rham decomposition (see [39]):

**Lemma 4.2.1.** Let  $N \geq 2$ ,  $\rho \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  such that  $\rho \geq \underline{\rho} \geq 0$  almost everywhere on  $\mathbb{R}^N$  for some  $\underline{\rho} \in (0, \infty)$ . Then there exists two bounded operators  $P_{\delta}$ ,  $Q_{\delta}$  on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  such that for all  $\mathbf{m} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $(\mathbf{m}_p, \mathbf{m}_q) = (P_{\rho}\mathbf{m}, Q_{\rho}\mathbf{m})$  is the unique solution in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  of

$$\mathbf{m} = \mathbf{m}_p + \mathbf{m}_q,$$
  $(-\Delta)^{-1/2} \operatorname{div}(\rho^{-1} \mathbf{m}_p) = 0,$   $(-\Delta)^{-1/2} rot(\mathbf{m}_q) = 0.$ 

Furthermore, if  $\rho_n \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ ,  $\underline{\rho} \leq \rho_n \leq \overline{\rho}$  almost everywhere on  $\mathbb{R}^N$  for some  $0 < \underline{\rho} \leq \overline{\rho} < \infty$  and  $\rho_n$  converges almost everywhere to  $\rho$ , then  $(P_{\rho_n} \mathbf{m}_n, Q_{\rho_n} \mathbf{m}_n)$  converges weakly in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$  to  $(P_{\rho} \mathbf{m}, Q_{\rho} \mathbf{m})$  whenever  $\mathbf{m}_n$  converges weakly to  $\mathbf{m}$ .

We are ready to discuss the initial conditions for the approximation scheme (4.2.1)-(4.2.4). Before imposing initial data, we have to point out that the initial density may be vanish in a domain: an initial vacuum may exist, and then in this case we cannot directly impose initial data on the velocity  $\mathbf{u}$ . To remove this difficulty, we adopt the idea from [39] to define

$$\hat{\rho_0} = \begin{cases} \rho_0, & \text{if } x \text{ is in } \Omega\\ 1, & \text{if } x \text{ is in } \Omega^c, \end{cases}$$

define

$$(\rho_0)_{\varepsilon} = \hat{\rho_0} * \theta \varepsilon |_{\Omega},$$

$$(\rho_0^{\frac{1}{2}})_{\varepsilon} = \hat{\rho_0}^{\frac{1}{2}} * \theta_{\varepsilon} |_{\Omega},$$

$$(m_0 \rho_0^{-\frac{1}{2}})_{\varepsilon} = \left(m_0 \rho_0^{-\frac{1}{2}} 1_{\{d > 2\varepsilon\}}\right) * \theta_{\varepsilon},$$

where  $d = \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial \Omega)$ .

Now we define

$$\rho|_{t=0} = \rho_0^{\varepsilon} = (\rho_0)_{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon, \tag{4.2.5}$$

which implies

$$\varepsilon \le \rho_0^{\varepsilon} \le C_0, \tag{4.2.6}$$

where  $C_0$  is independent on  $\varepsilon$ , and

$$(\rho_0)_{\varepsilon} = \rho_0 * \theta_{\varepsilon}.$$

Clearly,  $\rho_0^{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , and

$$\rho_0^{\varepsilon} \to \rho_0 \text{ in } L^p(\Omega) \text{ for all } 1 \le p < \infty.$$

We define

$$\rho \mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon},$$

and

$$\bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon} = (\mathbf{m}_0 \rho_0^{-1/2})_{\varepsilon} (\rho_0^{1/2})_{\varepsilon} \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

It is easy to see

$$\bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{m}_0 \text{ in } L^2(\Omega), \qquad \bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon}(\rho_0^{\varepsilon})^{-1/2} \to \mathbf{m}_0 \rho_0^{-1/2} \text{ in } L^2(\Omega).$$

Relying on Lemma 4.2.1, we decompose  $\bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon}$  as

$$\begin{split} &\bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^\varepsilon = \rho_0^\varepsilon \bar{\mathbf{u}}_0^\varepsilon + \nabla q_0^\varepsilon, \ \, \text{where} \ \, \bar{\mathbf{u}}_0^\varepsilon, \,\, q_0^\varepsilon \in C^\infty(\Omega), \\ &\mathrm{div} \bar{\mathbf{u}}_0^\varepsilon = 0 \quad \text{in} \,\, \Omega, \end{split}$$

and then

$$\operatorname{div}\left(\frac{1}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}}(\nabla q_0^{\varepsilon} - \bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon})\right) = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.$$

Letting

$$\mathbf{m}_{0}^{\varepsilon} = \rho_{0}^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon} + \nabla q_{0}^{\varepsilon}, \text{ where } \mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon} \in C_{0}^{\infty}(\Omega),$$

$$\|\mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon} - \bar{\mathbf{u}}_{0}^{\varepsilon}\| \leq \varepsilon, \quad \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.$$

$$(4.2.7)$$

We have

$$\mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{m}_0 \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega), \quad \mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon} (\rho_0^{\varepsilon})^{-1/2} \to \mathbf{m}_0 \rho_0^{-1/2} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega).$$
 (4.2.8)

Thus

$$\rho \mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon} = \bar{\mathbf{m}}_0^{\varepsilon} + \rho_0^{\varepsilon} (\mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} - \bar{\mathbf{u}}_0^{\varepsilon}),$$

and we can impose the initial condition of  $\mathbf{u}$  as

$$\mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon}.\tag{4.2.9}$$

Finally, we impose the initial condition for f as

$$f|_{t=0} = f_0. (4.2.10)$$

We now state and prove the following existence result.

**Theorem 4.2.1.** With the above notations and assumptions, there exists a solution  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  of (4.2.1)-(4.2.4) with the initial conditions (4.2.5), (4.2.9) and (4.2.10), and the boundary conditions (1.3.9), such that  $\rho \in C^{\infty}(\Omega \times [0, \infty))$ ,  $\mathbf{u} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega \times [0, \infty))$  and  $f \in L^{\infty}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3 \times [0, \infty))$ .

Remark 4.2.1. Our approximation scheme is inspired by Lions' work on the density-dependent Navier-Stokes equations [39] and Hamdache's work on the Vlasov-Stokes equations [26].

Remark 4.2.2. If the initial data  $f_0$  is smooth enough, we can show that the solutions are classical solutions. In fact, we can also show the uniqueness of such solutions.

Proof of Theorem 4.2.1. We define M as the convex set in

$$C([0,T]\times\Omega)\times L^2(0,T;H^1_0(\Omega))$$

by

$$\begin{split} M &= \Big\{ (\bar{\rho}, \bar{\mathbf{u}}) \in C([0,T] \times \Omega) \times L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega)), \\ &\quad \varepsilon \leq \bar{\rho} \leq C_0 \text{ in } [0,T] \times \Omega, \text{ div} \bar{\mathbf{u}} = 0 \quad \text{almost everywhere on } (0,T) \times \Omega, \\ &\quad \|\bar{\mathbf{u}}\|_{L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega))} \leq K \Big\}, \end{split}$$

where K > 0 is to be determined. Here we define a map T from M into itself as

$$T(\bar{\rho}, \bar{\mathbf{u}}) = (\rho, \mathbf{u}).$$

As a first step, we consider the following initial-value problem:

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \operatorname{div}(\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon}\rho) = 0, \qquad \rho|_{t=0} = \rho_0^{\varepsilon}, \tag{4.2.11}$$

in  $(0,T) \times \Omega$ , where  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} = \bar{\mathbf{u}} * \theta_{\varepsilon}$ . The construction of  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon}$  implies that  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} \in L^{2}(0,T;C^{\infty}(\Omega))$ , and  $\operatorname{div}\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} = 0$  in  $(0,T) \times \Omega$ . The solution of (4.2.11) can be written in terms of characteristics:

$$\frac{dX}{ds} = \bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon}(X, s), \quad X(x; x, t) = x, \quad x \in \Omega, \quad t \in [0, T]. \tag{4.2.12}$$

By the properties of  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(0, T; C^{\infty}(\Omega))$ , and the basic theory of ordinary differential equations, we know that there exists a unique solution X of (4.2.12). Therefore, we have

$$\rho(t,x) = \rho_0^{\varepsilon}(X(0;t,x)), \text{ for all } t \in [0,T], x \in \Omega.$$

It is clear that  $\varepsilon \leq \rho \leq C_0$  in  $[0,T] \times \Omega$ . Since  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(0,T;C^{\infty}(\Omega))$ , then  $\rho(t,x)$  lies in  $C([0,T];C^{\infty}(\Omega))$ . By (4.2.11) and the properties of  $\bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon}$ , we have  $\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} \in L^2(0,T;C^{\infty}(\Omega))$ . Thus,  $\rho, \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t}$  are bounded in these spaces uniformly in  $(\bar{\rho},\bar{\mathbf{u}}) \in M$ . In particular, by the Aubin-Lions lemma, the set of  $\rho$  built in this way is clearly compact in  $C([0,T] \times \Omega)$ .

The second step is to build **u** by solving the following problem:

$$\rho \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} + \rho \bar{\mathbf{u}}_{\varepsilon} \nabla \mathbf{u} - \Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p + \rho \left( R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f \, d\mathbf{v} \right) \mathbf{u} = \rho \left( R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathbf{v} f \, d\mathbf{v} \right),$$

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0, \quad \mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon}, \quad \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon} = 0,$$

$$(4.2.13)$$

 $in(0,T) \times \Omega$ . Let

$$e = R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{D}^3} f \ d\mathbf{v} \ge 0, \quad g = R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{D}^3} \mathbf{v} f \ d\mathbf{v}.$$

Multiplying  $\mathbf{u}$  on both sides of (4.2.13), one obtains the following energy equality related to (4.2.13):

$$\partial_t \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} e \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho g \mathbf{u} dx.$$

The right-hand side of above energy equality is bounded by

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho g \mathbf{u} \ dx \le \left( \int_{\Omega} \rho |g|^{2} \ dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left( \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} \ dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\le \|\rho_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \|\sqrt{\rho} \mathbf{u}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}.$$

In conclusion, we obtain for all  $t \in (0, T)$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx dt + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} e\rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx dt 
\leq C \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} |g|^2 dx dt + C \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0|^2}{\rho_0} dx.$$

Applying Gronwall inequality, we obtain

$$\sup_{t \in (0,T)} \|\rho|\mathbf{u}|^2\|_{L^1(\Omega)} \le C, 
\|\sqrt{e\rho}\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;\Omega)} \le C, 
\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;H_0^1(\Omega))} \le C,$$
(4.2.14)

where C denotes various constant which depend only on  $T, \Omega, \varepsilon, \delta$  and bounds on  $\|\rho_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)}$ ,  $\|\rho_0|\mathbf{u}|^2\|_{L^1(\Omega)}$ .

Rewriting (4.2.13) as follows

$$c\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} + b \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u} - \Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p + a\mathbf{u} = h,$$
  

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0, \quad \mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon}, \quad \operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} = 0,$$
(4.2.15)

in  $(0,T)\times\Omega$ , where

$$c \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega), \quad b \in L^{2}(0,T;L^{\infty}(\Omega)), \quad a \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega),$$
  
 $h \in L^{\infty}((0,T) \times \Omega), \quad c \ge \delta > 0.$ 

To continue our proof, we need the following lemma:

**Lemma 4.2.2.** There exists a unique solution **u** of (4.2.15) with the following regularity:

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^2(0, T; H^2(\Omega)) \cap C([0, T]; H_0^1(\Omega)); \quad \nabla p, \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \in L^2((0, T) \times \Omega). \tag{4.2.16}$$

*Proof.* First, we multiply (4.2.15) by  $\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t}$  and use integration by parts over  $\Omega$  to obtain:

$$\delta \int_{\Omega} \left| \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \right|^{2} dx + \frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx$$

$$\leq \int_{\Omega} (|h||\mathbf{u}_{t}| + |b||\nabla \mathbf{u}||\mathbf{u}_{t}| + |a||\mathbf{u}||\mathbf{u}_{t}|) dx$$

Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and embedding inequality, one deduces that

$$\frac{\delta}{2} \int_{\Omega} \left| \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \right|^{2} dx + \frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx 
\leq C \left( 1 + ||b||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)}^{2} + ||a||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)}^{2} \lambda_{0} \right) \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx,$$
(4.2.17)

where  $\lambda_0$  is a constant from the Sobloev inequality. By the regularity of a, b and Gronwall's inequality, we deduce that

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^{\infty}(0, T; H_0^1(\Omega)), \quad \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \in L^2((0, T) \times \Omega).$$

We rewrite (4.2.15) as follows

$$-\Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p = h - c\mathbf{u}_t - b \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u} - a\mathbf{u},$$
  
$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0,$$
(4.2.18)

in  $\Omega \times (0,T)$ , and  $\mathbf{u} \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ . Let  $\widetilde{h} = h - c\mathbf{u}_t - b \cdot \nabla \mathbf{u} - a\mathbf{u}$ , and

$$\widetilde{h} \in L^2(0,T;\Omega),$$

thus we have

$$-\Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p = \widetilde{h},$$
$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0.$$

By the regularity of **u** and  $\widetilde{h}$ , we conclude that p is bounded in  $L^2((0,T);H^{-1}(\Omega))$ . We deduce that p is bounded in  $L^2((0,T)\times\Omega)$  if we normalize p by imposing

$$\int_{\Omega} p \ dx = 0, \quad \text{almost everywhere } t \in (0, T).$$

To normalize p, we refer the readers to [39, 52] for more details. Also we conclude that  $\mathbf{u}$  is bounded in  $L^2(0,T;H^2(\Omega))$  by the classical regularity on Stokes equation. Thus, we proved the regularity of (4.2.16). The existence and uniqueness of (4.2.15) follows from the Lax-Milgram theorem, see for example [9].

By Lemma 4.2.2, there exists a unique solution to (4.2.13) with the regularity of (4.2.16). By the Aubin-Lions Lemma,  $\mathbf{u}$  is compact in  $L^2(0,T;H_0^1(\Omega))$ . This, with the help of compactness of  $\rho$  in M, implies that the mapping T is compact in M.

To find the fixed point of map T by the Schauder theorem, it remains to find K > 0 such that

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_0(\Omega))} \le K.$$

By (4.2.14), we have

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_0(\Omega))} \le K',$$

this K' only depends on initial data. Thus, we can choose K = K' + 1.

Following the same argument of the proof of Lemma 4.2.2, we deduce that

$$\mathbf{u} \in L^p(0,T; W^{2,p}(\Omega)), \quad \frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} \in L^p((0,T) \times \Omega)$$

for all  $1 . With such regularity of <math>\mathbf{u}$ , we can bootstrap and obtain more time regularity on  $\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}$  and then on  $\rho$  and thus more regularity on  $\mathbf{u}$ .

In the third step, we would like to find the solutions to the following nonlinear Vlasov equation:

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \nabla_x f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}} (R_{\delta}(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \rho f) = 0, 
f(0, x, \mathbf{v}) = f_0(x, \mathbf{v}), \quad f(t, x, \mathbf{v}) = f(t, x, \mathbf{v}^*), \quad \text{for } x \in \partial \Omega, \ \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0.$$
(4.2.19)

where  $\mathbf{u}$ ,  $\rho$  are smooth functions obtained in step 2. The existence and uniqueness for the above Vlasov equation can be obtained as in [3, 12].

Thus we have proved Theorem 4.2.1.

Remark 4.2.3. The solutions  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  obtained in Theorem 4.2.1 satisfy the following energy inequality

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left( \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \frac{1}{2} f(1 + |\mathbf{v}|^2) dx d\mathbf{v} \right) 
+ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} R_{\delta} \rho f(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v})^2 dx d\mathbf{v} \le 0.$$
(4.2.20)

The energy inequality will be crucial in deriving a prior estimates on the solutions  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  of the approximate system of equations.

# **4.2.2** Pass to the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

The objective of this section is to recover the original system from the approximation scheme (4.2.1)-(4.2.4) upon letting  $\varepsilon$  goes to 0. Here and below, we denote by  $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}, f^{\varepsilon})$  the solution constructed in Theorem 4.2.1.

We take  $\beta \in C(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^3)$ , use (4.2.1) and (4.2.3) to find that  $\int_{\Omega} \beta(\rho^{\varepsilon}) dx$  is independent of time t, that is,

$$\int_{\Omega} \beta(\rho^{\varepsilon}) dx = \int_{\Omega} \beta(\rho_0^{\varepsilon}) dx \quad \text{for all } t \in (0, \infty).$$
 (4.2.21)

Observing that  $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}, f^{\varepsilon})$  satisfies (4.2.20), one obtains

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left( \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} f^{\varepsilon} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} \right) 
+ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v})^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} \leq 0.$$

Integrating it from 0 to t, we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} f^{\varepsilon} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} 
+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt 
\leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0}^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) f_{0} dx d\mathbf{v}$$
(4.2.22)

for all t > 0. By (4.2.22), one obtains the following estimates:

$$\|\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))} \leq C,$$

$$\sup_{0 < t < T} \|\rho^{\varepsilon}|\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2}\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} \leq C,$$

$$(4.2.23)$$

where C denotes a generic positive constant independent of  $\varepsilon$ .

By (4.2.5) and (4.2.6), we assume that, up to the extraction of subsequences,

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} \to \rho \quad \text{in } C([0,T]; L^p(\Omega)) \text{ for any } 1 \le p < \infty.$$
(4.2.24)

We denote by **u** the weak limit of  $\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}$  in  $L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))$  due to (4.2.23). By the compactness of the embedding  $L^{p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow W_{0}^{-1,2}(\Omega)$  for any p > 6/5, one deduces from (4.2.24):

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} \to \rho \quad \text{in } C([0, T]; W_0^{-1, 2}(\Omega)).$$

$$(4.2.25)$$

This, together with (4.2.23), yields

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \to \rho \mathbf{u}$$
 in  $\mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \Omega)$ .

Let a function  $g \in C([0,T];L^p(\Omega))$  for any 1 satisfy <math>g(0) = 0 on  $\Omega$  and

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + \operatorname{div}(g\mathbf{u}) = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'((0,T) \times \Omega),$$

then  $g \equiv 0$ , which implies the uniqueness of the density  $\rho$  when **u** is fixed. Thus we have proved that  $\rho$  is the solution to (1.3.1).

We now estimate  $m_0 f^{\varepsilon}$ :

$$m_0 f^{\varepsilon} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} = \int_{|\mathbf{v}| < r} f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} + \int_{|\mathbf{v}| \ge r} f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v}$$
$$\leq C \|f^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}} r^3 + \frac{1}{r^k} \int_{|\mathbf{v}| > r} |\mathbf{v}|^k f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v}$$

for all  $k \geq 0$ . Taking  $r = (\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^k f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v})^{\frac{1}{k+3}}$ , we have

$$m_0 f^{\varepsilon} \leq C \|f^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^k f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} \right)^{\frac{3}{k+3}} + \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^k f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} \right)^{\frac{3}{k+3}}.$$

Letting k = 3, then

$$||m_0 f^{\varepsilon}||_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C(||f^{\varepsilon}||_{L^{\infty}} + 1) \left( \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |\mathbf{v}|^3 f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} \right)^{1/2}.$$

Thanks to Lemma 4.1.1, we conclude that  $m_3 f^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^1(\Omega))$ . This yields

$$||m_0 f^{\varepsilon}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} \le C. \tag{4.2.26}$$

Following the same argument, one deduces that

$$||m_1 f^{\varepsilon}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega))} \le C.$$
 (4.2.27)

Using the fact  $R_{\delta} \leq 1$ , we see that

$$\|\rho R_{\delta} m_{0} f^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{3/2}(\Omega))}$$

$$\leq C \|\rho_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \|m_{0} f^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \cdot \|\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))},$$

$$(4.2.28)$$

and

$$\|\rho R_{\delta} m_1 f^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{3/2}(\Omega))} \le C \|\rho_0\|_{L^{\infty}((0,T)\times\Omega)} \|m_1 f^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega))}. \tag{4.2.29}$$

Observing

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} = \rho^{\varepsilon} R_{\delta} m_{0} f^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \rho R_{\delta} m_{1} f^{\varepsilon},$$

and using (4.2.28) and (4.2.29), we obtain that

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v}$$
 is bounded in  $L^2(0, T; L^{3/2}(\Omega))$ .

Since

$$\frac{\partial(\rho^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon})}{\partial t} = -\mathrm{div}(\rho^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}\otimes\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}) + \Delta\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} + \nabla p + \rho R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v},$$

and in particular,  $\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $L^{2}((0,T)\times\Omega)$  and

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v}$$
 is bounded in  $L^2(0, T; L^{3/2}(\Omega))$ 

while  $\rho^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}_{\varepsilon}\otimes\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $L^{2}(0,T;L^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Omega))$ , one obtains that

$$\frac{\partial(\rho^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon})}{\partial t} \quad \text{is bounded in } L^{2}(0,T;H^{-1}(\Omega)).$$

By Theorem 2.4 of [39], we obtain

$$\sqrt{\rho^{\varepsilon}}\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \to \sqrt{\rho}\mathbf{u}$$
 in  $L^{p}(0,T;L^{r}(\Omega))$ 

for  $2 and <math>1 \le r < \frac{6p}{3p-4}$ , and thus

$$\rho^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \to \rho\mathbf{u}$$
 in  $L^{p}(0,T;L^{r}(\Omega))$ 

for the same values of p, r.

Applying Lemma 4.1.2 to (4.2.4), we obtain

$$m_0 f^{\varepsilon} \to m_0 f$$
,  $m_1 f^{\varepsilon} \to m_1 f$  for almost everywhere  $(t, x)$ . (4.2.30)

By (4.2.26) and (4.2.27), the relation (4.2.30) can be strengthened to the following statements:

$$m_0 f^{\varepsilon} \to m_0 f$$
 strongly in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2(\Omega))$ ,  
 $m_1 f^{\varepsilon} \to m_1 f$  strongly in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{3/2}(\Omega))$ . (4.2.31)

By (4.2.24), we have

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} m_0 f^{\varepsilon} \to \rho m_0 f \quad \text{strongly in } L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{\frac{2p}{2+p}}(\Omega)), \tag{4.2.32}$$

and

$$\rho^{\varepsilon} m_1 f^{\varepsilon} \to \rho m_1 f \text{ strongly in } L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{\frac{3p}{2p+3}}(\Omega)).$$
(4.2.33)

Thanks to (4.2.32)-(4.2.33) and the weak convergence of  $\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}$  in  $L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))$ , one has

$$R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} \to R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \rho f d\mathbf{v} \quad \text{in the sense of distributions.}$$
 (4.2.34)

The next step is to deal with the convergence of  $\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(R_{\delta}\rho^{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}-\mathbf{v})f^{\varepsilon})$ . Let  $\phi(\mathbf{v}) \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^{3})$  be a test function, we want to show

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left( \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) f^{\varepsilon}) \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} dx \right) =$$

$$\int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (R_{\delta} \rho (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f) \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} dx,$$

$$(4.2.35)$$

which can be reached by (4.2.34).

We consider a test function  $\varphi \in C_0^1([0,T] \times \Omega)$  such that  $\operatorname{div}\varphi = 0$ , and a test function  $\phi \in C^1([0,T] \times \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3)$  with compact support in  $\mathbf{v}$ , such that  $\phi(T,\cdot,\cdot) = 0$ . The weak formulation associated with the approximation scheme (4.2.1)-(4.2.4) should be

$$-\int_{\Omega} \rho_0^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \varphi(0, x) \, dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \{-\rho^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \partial_t \varphi - (\rho \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}) \cdot \nabla \varphi + \nabla \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla \varphi + \varphi \cdot R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} d\mathbf{v} \} \, dx dt = 0;$$

$$(4.2.36)$$

and

$$-\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\varepsilon} \left( \partial_{t} \phi + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{x} \phi + R_{\delta} (\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}) \rho^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \right) dx d\mathbf{v} ds$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f_{0} \phi(0, \cdot, \cdot) dx d\mathbf{v}. \tag{4.2.37}$$

By (4.2.7)-(4.2.8), we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho_0^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \varphi \ dx = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \varphi dx \to \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{m}_0 \cdot \varphi \ dx \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0,$$

for all test functions  $\varphi$ .

All the above convergence results in this subsection allow us to recover (4.1.14)-(4.1.15) by passing to the limits in (4.2.36) and (4.2.37) as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

From (4.2.22), the solution  $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}, f^{\varepsilon})$  satisfies the following:

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} f^{\varepsilon} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} 
+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt 
\leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \rho_{0}^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}_{0}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (1 + |\mathbf{v}|^{2}) f_{0} dx d\mathbf{v}.$$

The difficulty of passing the limit for the energy inequality is the convergence of the term  $\int_0^t \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} R_\delta \rho^\varepsilon f^\varepsilon |\mathbf{u}^\varepsilon - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt$ . We follow the same way as in [26, 57] to treat the term as follows

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} \left( R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} - 2R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{v} + R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} \right) dx d\mathbf{v} dt. \tag{4.2.38}$$

By the embedding inequality, we have

$$\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{u} \quad \text{in } L^2(0, T; L^6(\Omega)).$$
 (4.2.39)

By (4.2.32), (4.2.39), we deduce that

$$R_{\delta}\rho^{\varepsilon}m_{0}f^{\varepsilon}|\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}|^{2} \to R_{\delta}\rho m_{0}f|\mathbf{u}|^{2}$$
 weakly in  $L^{1}(0,T;\Omega)$ 

as  $\varepsilon \to \infty$ . Similarly,

$$R_{\delta}\rho^{\varepsilon}m_{1}f^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} \to R_{\delta}\rho m_{1}f\mathbf{u}$$
 weakly in  $L^{1}(0,T;\Omega)$ 

as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

Finally, let us look at the terms:

$$\left| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt - \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho f |\mathbf{v}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq C \left| \rho^{\varepsilon} - \rho \right|_{L^{\infty}} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} m_{2} f^{\varepsilon} dx dt + C \|\rho\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (m_{2} f - m_{2} f^{\varepsilon}) dx dt$$

$$= I_{1} + I_{2}.$$

It is clear to see that  $I_1 \to 0$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . For the term  $I_2$ , because

$$f^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup f$$
 weak star in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{p}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}))$ 

for all  $p \in (1, \infty]$  and  $m_3 f^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^1(\Omega))$ , then for any fixed r > 0, we have

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt = \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \chi(|\mathbf{v}| < r) |\mathbf{v}|^2 f^{\varepsilon} dx d\mathbf{v} dt + O(\frac{1}{r})$$

uniformly in  $\varepsilon$  where  $\chi$  is the characteristic function of the ball of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  of radius r. Letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , then  $r \to \infty$ , we find

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f|\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt,$$

which means  $I_2 \to 0$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . Thus, we have proved

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} R_{\delta} \rho^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} R_{\delta} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt$$
 (4.2.40)

as  $\varepsilon \to \infty$ .

We observe that

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho_0^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon}|^2 dx = \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} |\mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon} - \nabla q_0^{\varepsilon}|^2 dx 
= \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} + \frac{|\nabla q_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} - \frac{2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} (\rho_0^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} + \nabla q_0^{\varepsilon}) \cdot \nabla q_0^{\varepsilon} \right) dx 
= \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} - 2\mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla q_0^{\varepsilon} - \frac{|\nabla q_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} \right) dx,$$
(4.2.41)

where we used Lemma 4.2.1.

Using  $\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon} = 0$ , one obtains

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho_0^{\varepsilon} |\mathbf{u}_0^{\varepsilon}|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla q_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} dx = \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\mathbf{m}_0^{\varepsilon}|^2}{\rho_0^{\varepsilon}} dx. \tag{4.2.42}$$

Letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , using (4.2.8), (4.2.22), (4.2.40), (4.2.42), and the weak convergence of  $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon}, f^{\varepsilon})$ , we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} 
+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt 
\leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|m_{0}|^{2}}{\rho_{0}} dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) f_{0} dx d\mathbf{v}.$$

So far, we have proved the following result:

**Proposition 4.2.1.** For any T > 0, there is a weak solution  $(\rho^{\delta}, \mathbf{u}^{\delta}, f^{\delta})$  to the following system:

$$\rho_t + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u}) = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial(\rho \mathbf{u})}{\partial t} + \operatorname{div}(\rho \mathbf{u} \otimes \mathbf{u}) - \mu \Delta \mathbf{u} + \nabla p = \rho R_{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) f \ d\mathbf{v},$$

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{u} = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla f + \operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(R_{\delta}(\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}) \rho f) = 0.$$

with the initial data  $\mathbf{u}(0,x) = \mathbf{u}_0$  and  $f(0,x,\mathbf{v}) = f_0(x,\mathbf{v})$ , and boundary conditions

$$\mathbf{u}(t,x) = 0 \quad on \ \partial\Omega,$$
 
$$f(t,x,\mathbf{v}) = f(t,x,\mathbf{v}^*) \quad for \ x \in \partial\Omega, \mathbf{v} \cdot \nu(x) < 0.$$

In additional, the solution satisfies the following energy inequality:

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} \rho |\mathbf{u}|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{1}{2} f(1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) dx d\mathbf{v} 
+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{u}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt 
\leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|m_{0}|^{2}}{\rho_{0}} dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (1+|\mathbf{v}|^{2}) f_{0} dx d\mathbf{v}.$$

### **4.2.3** Pass the limit as $\delta \to 0$

The last step of showing the global weak solution is to pass the limit as  $\delta$  goes to zero. First, we let  $(\rho^{\delta}, f^{\delta}, \mathbf{u}^{\delta})$  be a solution constructed by Proposition 4.2.1. It is easy to find that all estimates for  $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, f^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{u}^{\varepsilon})$  still hold for  $(\rho^{\delta}, f^{\delta}, \mathbf{u}^{\delta})$ , thus we can treat these terms as before.

It only remains to show the convergence of the terms

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta}(\mathbf{u}^{\delta} - \mathbf{v}) d\mathbf{v}, \text{ and } \operatorname{div}(R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta}(\mathbf{u}^{\delta} - \mathbf{v})).$$

The next step is to deal with the convergence of  $\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{v}}(R_{\delta}(\mathbf{u}^{\delta} - \mathbf{v})\rho^{\delta}f^{\delta})$ . Let  $\phi(\mathbf{v}) \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^{3})$  to be a test function, we want to show

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \left( \int_{\Omega} R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \right) - \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} \mathbf{v} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \right)$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} \rho \mathbf{u} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \right) dx - \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \rho f \mathbf{v} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} dx.$$

$$(4.2.43)$$

To prove (4.2.43), we introduce a new function  $Q_{\delta} = 1 - R_{\delta}$  (see [26]), it is easy to see that

$$Q_{\delta} \to 0$$
 as  $\delta \to 0$ .

Writing

$$\int_{\Omega} R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx 
- \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx.$$
(4.2.44)

On one hand, applying Lemma 4.1.2 to (4.2.4), we see that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \quad \text{almost everywhere } (t, x). \tag{4.2.45}$$

It is easy to see

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \right| \le C|m_0 f^{\delta}|. \tag{4.2.46}$$

This, combined with (4.2.31), strengthens (4.2.45) as follows:

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \quad \text{strongly in } L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2(\Omega)). \tag{4.2.47}$$

By the convergence of  $\rho^{\delta}$ , (4.2.47) and the weak convergence of  $\mathbf{u}^{\delta}$  in  $L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))$ , one deduces

$$\int_{\Omega} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx \to \int_{\Omega} \rho \mathbf{u} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx.$$

On the other hand,

$$\left| \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi \, d\mathbf{v} \right) dx \right|$$

$$\leq C \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} m_{0} f |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}| \, dx dt$$

$$\leq C \|m_{0} f^{\delta}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \|\mathbf{u}^{\delta}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))} \|Q_{\delta}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{3}(\Omega))}$$

$$\leq C \|Q_{\delta}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{3}(\Omega))},$$

$$(4.2.48)$$

which yields

$$\left| \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} f^{\delta} \nabla_{\mathbf{v}} \phi d\mathbf{v} \right) \right| \to 0 \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0,$$

where we used that  $m_0 f^{\delta}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2(\Omega))$  and  $\mathbf{u}^{\delta}$  is bounded in  $L^2(0, T; L^6(\Omega))$ , and  $Q_{\delta} \to 0$  strongly in  $L^2(0, T; L^3(\Omega))$ .

So we have proved the convergence of the first integral on the left of (4.2.43). We can treat similarly the convergence of the second integral of (4.2.43). Thus, we finish the proof of (4.2.43).

To complete the proof of Theorem 4.1.1, it only remains to check that  $(\rho, \mathbf{u}, f)$  satisfies the energy inequality (4.1.16). In order to verify the energy inequality (4.1.16), we need to show

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} R_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt \to \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^{2} dx d\mathbf{v} dt$$
 (4.2.49)

as  $\delta \to 0$ .

Denote

$$E^{\delta} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx,$$
  
$$E^{\delta} = E_1^{\delta} - 2E_2^{\delta} + E_3^{\delta},$$

where

$$E_1^{\delta} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho^{\delta} m_0 f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^2 dx,$$
  
$$E_2^{\delta} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} \mathbf{v} d\mathbf{v} dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho^{\delta} m_1 f^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} dx,$$

and

$$E_3^{\delta} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx = \int_{\Omega} \rho^{\delta} m_2 f^{\delta} dx.$$

Write  $R_{\delta}E^{\delta} = E^{\delta} - Q_{\delta}E^{\delta}$ , we consider the convergence of  $E^{\delta}$  first.

Since

$$\left| \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} \rho f |\mathbf{u}|^{2} d\mathbf{v} dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \left( \rho^{\delta} - \rho \right) m_{0} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \rho (m_{0} f^{\delta} - m_{0} f) |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^{2} dx dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \rho m_{0} f \left( |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^{2} - |\mathbf{u}|^{2} \right) dx dt,$$

then

$$\int_0^t E_1^{\delta} dt \to \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f |\mathbf{u}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \qquad \text{as } \delta \to 0$$

for all t > 0. Similarly, we obtain

$$\int_0^t E_2^{\delta} dt \to \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f \mathbf{u} \mathbf{v} \, d\mathbf{v} dx dt \qquad \text{as } \delta \to 0$$

for all t > 0.

Finally, let us examine

$$\left| \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho^{\delta} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt - \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f |\mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq \|\rho^{\delta} - \rho\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_0^T \int_{\Omega} m_2 f^{\delta} dx dt + C \|\rho\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} (m_2 f - m_2 f^{\delta}) dx dt$$

$$= I_1 + I_2.$$

It is clear that  $I_1 \to 0$  as  $\delta \to 0$ . For the term  $I_2$ , because

$$f^{\delta} \rightharpoonup f$$
 weak star in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{p}(\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^{3}))$ 

for all  $p \in (1, \infty]$  and  $m_3 f^{\delta}$  is bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; L^1(\Omega))$ , then for any fixed r > 0, we have

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt = \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} \chi(|\mathbf{v}| < r) |\mathbf{v}|^2 f^{\delta} dx d\mathbf{v} dt + O(\frac{1}{r})$$

uniformly in  $\delta$  where  $\chi$  is the characteristic function of the ball of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  of radius r. Letting  $\delta \to 0$ , then  $r \to \infty$ , we find

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt \to \int_0^T \int_{\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^3} f|\mathbf{v}|^2 dx d\mathbf{v} dt,$$

which means  $I_2 \to 0$  as  $\delta \to 0$ . Thus, we have proved

$$\int_0^t E^{\delta} dt \to \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho f |\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{v}|^2 d\mathbf{v} dx dt \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0.$$

In order to show (4.2.49), it remains to show that

$$\int_0^t Q_\delta E^\delta dt \to 0 \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0. \tag{4.2.50}$$

By the Hölder inequality, we obtain

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} m_{0} f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^{2} dx dt 
\leq C \|Q_{\delta}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))} \|m_{0} f^{\delta}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \|\mathbf{u}^{\delta}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{6}(\Omega))}.$$

This, together with the definition of  $Q_{\delta}$ , implies that

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} m_0 f^{\delta} |\mathbf{u}^{\delta}|^2 dx dt \to 0 \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0$$

for all t > 0. Following the same argument, it is easy to see

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Omega} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} m_1 f^{\delta} \mathbf{u}^{\delta} dx dt \to 0 \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0.$$

We write

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} f^{\delta} d\mathbf{v} dx dt = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{|\mathbf{v}| \leq r} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} f^{\delta} d\mathbf{v} dx dt + Q_{\delta} \frac{C}{r},$$

$$= \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \chi(|\mathbf{v}| < r) Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^{2} f^{\delta} d\mathbf{v} dx dt + \frac{C}{r} Q_{\delta}$$

uniformly in  $\delta$ , where  $\chi(x)$  is a characterized function. We have

$$\rho^{\delta} \to \rho$$
 in  $C([0,T]; L^p(\Omega))$  for any  $1 \le p < \infty$ ,

and by the definition of  $Q^{\delta}$ , we have

$$\chi(|\mathbf{v}| < r)Q_{\delta}\rho^{\delta} \to 0$$
 strongly in  $L^p(0,T;L^q(\Omega))$  for any  $1 \le p,q < \infty$ .

It follows

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} Q_{\delta} \rho^{\delta} |\mathbf{v}|^2 f^{\delta} d\mathbf{v} dx dt \to 0$$

when letting  $\delta \to 0$  and  $r \to \infty$ . Thus, we have proved that (4.2.50), and hence have proved (4.2.49).

Thanks to the convergence facts and the convexity of the energy inequality, we deduce (4.1.16) from energy inequality in Proposition 4.2.1.

The proof of Theorem 4.1.1 is complete.

### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- [1] O. Anoschchenko, E. Khruslov, H. Stephan, Global weak solutions to the Navier-Stokes-Vlasov-Poisson system. Journal of Mathematical Physics, Analysis, Geometry. 6 (2) (2010), 143-182.
- [2] C. Baranger, L. Desvillettes, Coupling Euler and Vlasov equations in the context of sprays: the local-in-time, classical solutions. J. Hyperbolic Differ. Equ. 3 (1) (2006), 1-26.
- [3] R. Beals, V. Protopopescu, An abstract time dependant transport equations. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 121 (1987), 370-405.
- [4] L. Boudin, L. Desvillettes, C. Grandmont, A. Moussa, Global existence of solutions for the coupled Vlasov and Navier-Stokes equations. Differential Integral Equations 22 (11-12) (2009), 1247-1271.
- [5] L. Caffarelli, R. Kohn, L. Nirenberg, Partial regularity of suitable weak solutions of Navier-Stokes Equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 35 (1982), no. 6, 771-831.
- [6] R. Caflisch, G. C. Papanicolaou, Dynamic theory of suspensions with Brownian effects. SIAM J. Appl. Math., 43 (4) (1983), 885-906.
- [7] S. Chandrasekhar, Liquid Crystals, 2nd ed., Cambridge University Press, 1992.
- [8] S.-H. Choi, S.-Y. Ha, Asymptotic behavior of the nonlinear Vlasov equation with a self-consistent force. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 43 (5) (2011), 2050-2077.
- [9] P. Constantin, C. Foias, Navier-Stokes equations. The University of Chicago Press, 1989.
- [10] P. G. DE Gennes, The physics of Liquid Crystals, Oxford, 1974.
- [11] S. Ding, J. Lin, C. Wang, H. Wen, Compressible hydrodynamic flow of liquid crystals in 1-D, Preprint, 2010.
- [12] R. J. DiPerna, P.-L. Lions, Ordinary differential equations, transport theory and Sobolev spaces. Invent. Math. 98 (3) (1989), 511-547.
- [13] C. Doering, J. D. Gibbon, Applied analysis of the Navier-Stokes equations. Cambridge University Press, 1995.

- [14] R. J. DiPerna, P.-L. Lions, Y. Meyer, L<sup>p</sup> regularity of velocity averages. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 8 (3-4) (1991), 271-287.
- [15] J. L. Ericksen, *Hydrostatic theory of liquid crystal*. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 9 (1962), 371-378.
- [16] L. C. Evans, *Partial differential equations*. Second edition, Graduate Studies in Mathematics, 19. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2010.
- [17] E. Feireisl, *Dynamics of Viscous Compressible Fluids* Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, 26. Oxford Science Publications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 2004.
- [18] E. Feireisl, A. Novotný, H. Petzeltová, On the existence of globally defined weak solutions to the Navier-Stokes equations. J. Math. Fluid Mech. 3 (2001), no. 4, 358-392.
- [19] E. Feireisl, H. Petzeltová, Large-time behavior of solutions to the Navier-Stokes equations of compressible flow. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 150 (1999), no. 1, 77-96.
- [20] E. Feireisl, E. Rocca, G. Schimperna, On a non-isothermal model for nematic liquid crystal. Nonlinearity. 24 (2011), no.1, 243-257.
- [21] A. Fortier, Mechanique of suspensions. Mir, Moscow, 1971.
- [22] D. Gilberg, N.S. Trudinger, Elliptic Partial Differential Equation of Second Order. 2nd ed., Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften 224, Spring-Verlag, Berlin, 1983.
- [23] T. Goudon, L. He, A. Moussa, and P. Zhang, *The Navier-Stokes-Vlasov-Fokker-Planck system near equilibrium*. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 42 (5) (2010), 2177-2202.
- [24] T. Goudon, P.-E. Jabin, A. Vasseur, *Hydrodynamic limit for the Vlasov-navier-Stokes equations*. I. Light particles regime. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 53 (6) (2004), 1495-1515.
- [25] T. Goudon, P.-E. Jabin, A. Vasseur, *Hydrodynamic limit for the Vlasov-navier-Stokes equations*. II. Fine particles regime. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 53 (6) (2004), 1517-1536.
- [26] K. Hamdache, Global existence and large time behaviour of solutions for the Vlasov-Stokes equations. Japan J. Indust. Appl. Math., 15 (1) (1998), 51-74.
- [27] R. Hardt, D. Kinderlehrer, *Mathematical Questions of Liquid Crystal Theory*. The IMA Volumes in Mathematics and its Applications 5, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1987.
- [28] R. Hardt, D. Kinderlehrer, F.H. Lin, Existence and partial regularity of static liquid crystal configurations. Comm. Math. Phys. 105 (1986), no. 4, 547-570.
- [29] X. Hu, D. Wang, Global Existence and large-time behavior of solutions to the three-dimensional equations of compressible magnetohydrodynamic flows. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 197 (2010), no. 1, 203-238.

- [30] X. Hu, D. Wang, Global solution to the three-dimensional incompressible flow of liquid crystals. Comm. Math. Phys. 296 (2010), no. 3, 861-880.
- [31] P.-E. Jabin, A. Nouri, Analytic solutions to a strongly nonlinear Vlasov equation. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 349 (9-10) (2011), 541C546.
- [32] F. Jiang, Z. Tan, Global weak solution to the flow of liquid crystals system. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 32 (2009), no. 17, 2243-2266.
- [33] F. M. Leslie, Some constitutive equations for liquid crystals. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 28 (1968), no. 4, 265–283.
- [34] F.-H. Lin, Nonlinear theory of defects in nematic liquid crystals; phase transition and flow phenomena. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 42 (1989), no. 6, 789-814.
- [35] F.-H. Lin, *Mathematics theory of liquid crystals*. In: Applied Mathematics at the Turn of the Century, Lecture Notes of the 1993 Summer School, Universidat Complutense de Madrid, Madrid, 1995.
- [36] F.-H. Lin, C. Liu, Nonparabolic dissipative systems modeling the flow of liquid crystals. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 48 (1995), no. 5, 501-537.
- [37] F.-H. Lin, C. Liu, Partial regularity of the dynamic system modeling the flow of liquid crystals. Discrete Contin. Dynam. Systems. 2 (1996), no. 1, 1-22.
- [38] F.-H. Lin, J. Lin, C. Wang, Liquid Crystal flows in Two Dimensions. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 197 (2010), no. 1, 297-336.
- [39] P.-L. Lions, *Mathematical topics in fluid mechanics*. Vol. 1. Incompressible models. Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, 10. Oxford Science Publications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1996.
- [40] P.-L. Lions, *Mathematical topics in fluid mechanics*.Vol. 2. Compressible models. Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, 10. Oxford Science Publications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1998.
- [41] J.-L.Lions, Quelques méthodes de résolution des problèms aux limites nonlinéaires, Dunod, Gauthier-Villars, Paris, 1960.
- [42] C. Liu, N. J. Walkington, Approximation of liquid crystal flow. SIAM J. Numer. Anal. 37 (2000), no. 3, 725-741 (electronic).
- [43] X.-G. Liu, J. Qing, Existence of globally weak solutions to the flow of compressible liquid crystals system, Preprint, 2011.
- [44] N. Masmoudi, Global well posedness for the Maxwell-Navier-Stokes system in 2D. J. Math. Pures Appl. 93(6):13 (2010), 559-571.

- [45] A. Mellet, A. Vasseur, Global weak solutions for a Vlasov-Fokker-Planck/Navier-Stokes system of equations. Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci. 17 (7) (2007), 1039-1063.
- [46] A. Mellet, A. Vasseur, Asymptotic analysis for a Vlasov-Fokker-Planck/compressible Navier-Stokes system of equations. Comm. Math. Phys. 281 (3) (2008), 573-596.
- [47] P. O'Rourke, Collective drop effects on vaporizing liquid sprays. Ph.D. Thesis, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ, 1981.
- [48] W. E. Ranz, W. R. Marshall, Evaporization from drops, part I-II. Chem. Eng. Prog. 48 (3) (1952), 141-180.
- [49] J. Saal, Maximal regularity for the Stokes system on noncylindrical space-time domains. J. Math. Soc. Japan 58 (3) (2006), 617-641.
- [50] S. L. Soo, Multiphase fluid dynamics. Hemisphere Publish. Corp., New Yourk, 1989.
- [51] H. Sun, C. Liu, On energetic variational approaches in modeling the nematic liquid crystal flows. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 23 (2009), no. 1-2, 455-475.
- [52] R. Temam, Navier-Stokes equations. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1997.
- [53] D. Wang, C. Yu, Global weak solution and its large-time behavior to the compressible flow of Liquid Crystals, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 204 (2012), no. 3, 881C915.
- [54] D. Wang, C. Yu, Incompressible limit for the compressible flow of liquid crystals, submitted.
- [55] D. Wang, C. Yu, Global weak solution for density-dependent Navier-Stokes-Vlasov equations, submitted.
- [56] F. A. Williams, Combustion theory. Benjamin Cummings, 1985.
- [57] C. Navier CS tokes CV lasovYu, Globalweaksolutionstotheincompressibleequations Journal de Mathématiques Pures (2013),et Appliquées, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.matpur.2013.01.001.
- [58] C. Yu, Existence and uniqueness of global strong solutions to the 2D Navier-Stokes-Vlasov Equations, submitted, 2012.